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The Reef Fish Management Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the Great Room of the W Hotel, New Orleans, Louisiana, Tuesday afternoon, June 5, 2007, and was called to order at 4:30 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Vernon Minton.

CHAIRMAN VERNON MINTON:  Could we get the Reef Fish Management Committee to the table, please?  I see all the members are present.  Would you please turn to Tab B-1?  We have a proposed agenda.  What has been suggested, while you’re looking this over, is that after Approval of the Minutes that we go to the Presentations.
Currently listed is the SEDAR Reassessment for Gag and then it was suggested that we go to Jim Nance, Shrimp Trawl Observer Programs and Bycatch Species Identification, and then we’ll go to Walter Ingram, a Comparison Between Bycatch Observation and SEAMAP Fishery Independent Species Identification, and then to Josh Nowlis, Stock Structure and Distribution of Gray Triggerfish.

That way, we’ve got all the presentations out of the way and you can ask questions and then we can move into the business, if you would like, but I think it might give us kind of a head start.  If there’s not any objection to that, we’ll start with that.

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Just a question about the minutes.  How did my name get on there for vermilion snapper?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let me make sure that we’re good with the agenda and then I’ll come back to you.  Any other suggestions for the agenda?  Without objection then, it’s approved as modified.  Item Number II is Approval of Minutes and now, Mr. Teehan.

MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, that was the agenda that I was talking about.  I’m listed Atran/Teehan under Discussion Item Number VII.

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  Bill, I put you on there because you were the one who asked for that item to be put on the agenda.

MR. TEEHAN:  That’s incorrect, Steve.  I believe Mr. Hendrix was the one who brought it up and the entire council voted on that.  I remained moot.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The email that I got kind of indicated that you wanted to revisit that too.  I’m sorry and if you didn’t, we’ll just say you didn’t.

MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, if I can, I brought that issue up as an information item at the last meeting, to indicate that the State of Florida would probably not go consistent at that, and left it at that.  Then when the full council met and we were reviewing the Reef Fish Committee recommendations, the council brought it up for discussion and I believe that’s where it came from.  The email that I sent to you was prior to the Destin meeting.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You just want your name stricken from that?  We’re off to a great start.  I think there’s a little bit of a lag between Corky and getting this thing running.  You all need to get moving here now.

MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, we have verbatim minutes and, Mr. Teehan, I do remember you discussing that.  I don’t remember you making the motion and I think it was Mr. Hendrix, but I think the issue was brought to the council by you.

MR. TEEHAN:  Bobbi, you’re correct.  I brought the item up in committee, to discuss the fact that Florida probably wasn’t going to go consistent with the change in the bag limit for vermilion, and that’s as far as I went with it.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That’s straightened out now.  Any objection to adopting the modified and discussed committee agenda, with striking that?  Okay.  With that, minutes.  Can I get a motion on the minutes, please?

MR. BOB GILL:  So moved.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s a motion to adopt the minutes and is there a second?

MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  Second.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Seconded by Mr. Adams.  Is there any objection?  Hearing none, so ordered.  That takes us to Item Number III.  Where is Mr. Murphy?  Are you ready?  Good deal.  That puts Mr. Nance on deck.
PRESENTATION OF THE SEDAR REASSESSMENT OF GAG
DR. MIKE MURPHY:  I’m here to give you a brief report on the grouper review panel that I was a member of and to put this into context, the SEDAR Steering Committee decided that in order to resolve some issues that came up after the final review of both SEDAR-10, which was gag in the South Atlantic and in the Gulf, and SEDAR-12 that they would hold a grouper SEDAR review.
This involved both an evaluation panel that met first and looked at some issues that were deemed important to look at, considering that the fisheries that were being assessed were quite similar in terms of the data collected, but the use of the data was often different.

For instance, whether catchability increased over time was handled differently and how natural mortality was estimated was handled differently.  The length of the time series and data used in the assessments were different and the SEDAR Steering Committee essentially wanted to look at what was the validity of the decisions to have these differences in the assessments.

As a startup though, I would like to say that the SEDAR reviews of each one of those assessments, final reviews, found them scientifically acceptable and sound, based on reviews by independent reviewers.

On this grouper review panel that I’m going to report on, the members were Richard Methot from the National Marine Fisheries Service Northwest Fisheries Science Center, Robert Mohn from the Department of Fisheries and Oceans in Canada, as a member of the CIE Panel.  Also CIE was Graham Pilling from CEFAS, which is in Great Britain, and myself.

I’m going to go over the terms of reference that we had and, of course, embedded in that was we reviewed the terms of reference for the evaluation panel and so it may cause a little confusion, but this should provide you with essentially the background of our report.

Our first term of reference was to review the evaluation panel’s report and determine whether the panel’s responses to its terms of reference were adequate, complete, and scientifically sound.  Their first term of reference was to look at the SEDAR-10, which was the gag assessment, and SEDAR-12 assessment reports and all the relevant data and supporting documents and new research available since then regarding some specific topics.

The first one was, as I mentioned, the length of the time series used in each one of these assessments.  For the Gulf gag, the time series began in 1963.  For Atlantic gag, it was 1962 and for Gulf red grouper, it was 1986.

The reason for the start of the gag assessments was this was the earliest time where water body identification information was available.  This was especially important in Gulf gag, where some of the landings were from foreign waters, say off of Mexico.

Atlantic gag, 1962, was really early in the development of that fishery and so it was considered adequate to start that year, in addition to the availability of the water body information for delineating between the Gulf of Mexico and the Atlantic Ocean.

Red grouper was much more complicated and I think this panel has seen it in the past.  The red grouper fishery started in the 1930s and later, a substantial portion of it was landed from either Mexican waters or it was landed by a Cuban fleet that fished off the United States and landed in Cuba.

These data were generally incomplete and attempts to reconstruct those landings really have never been successful, although efforts continue.  The assessment workshop and the review of red grouper decided that 1986 was the most appropriate starting year for that.

In this case, the EP concluded that the lengths of the data series for these three assessments was appropriate and the review panel also concurred with that.

The second section of this first term of reference for the evaluation panel was to look at the treatment of catchability, the catchability of the fisheries dependent indices.  This was, again, handled differently, in that Gulf gag and Atlantic gag had assumed catchability in the assessment, whereas Gulf red grouper, through a decision at the review panel’s level, it was decided that a 2 percent increase in catchability was probably more appropriate.

The evaluation panel concluded that while it was likely that there’s been an increase in the efficiency of these fisheries over time that it’s difficult to determine at what level this increase has been at or has it been constant over the entire timeframe.
Their conclusion was that basically it’s been increasing and that constant catchability should not be the default assumption in any of the assessments from here on out, but they did not recommend any changes to the base assessments that they were reviewing.

The review panel also was faced with the dilemma that we had no basis to either support or refute any of these decisions and they made a decision that the current base cases for these assessments was adequate.

The third part of the first term of reference was probably the most acted upon and that was the estimation of the number and size and composition of discarded fish, as well as the fractional discards that die in each assessment.

As a function of the amount of data that’s available for each one of these fisheries -- This was handled differently.  For instance, the -- were available for gag grouper on the Atlantic coast.  There was no information on depth specific release mortality and there was no information on size structure and discards, for the most part, and so an analytical decision was made to look at the difference between the selectivity function of landed fish and a -- selectivity that was shifted to the two ages to the left and the difference that gives you is the selection for fish that are actually discarded.  That was an acceptable method based on both the evaluation panel and the review panel’s decision.

The Gulf red grouper was handled differently.  There’s a probabilistic method, which knowing the recruitment -- It changes the recruitment level, the growth of the animal -- When you know something about fishing mortality, you can predict what the discards should be in the fishery.

Gag grouper in the Gulf had the most information.  There was information on the size and depth relationship with discard mortality and there was information on sizes of discarded animals.  The EP concluded changes to Atlantic gag and gulf red grouper were not warranted in regard to the estimation of discards, whereas the review panel concurred with -- 

(Due to microphone malfunction, part of Dr. Murphy’s presentation is audible on the recording.)

DR. MURPHY:  The accepted reviewed assessment of gag in the Gulf originally used size distribution for discards that included many legal sized fish and that was a function of the fact that the dataset that they used included some landed fish.  The evaluation panel did not feel that that was scientifically sound and determined that the use of only undersized gag should be used in the discards.

The review panel concurred with those findings, but found that there was some weaknesses in the depth distribution model used in the analysis.  This is the information that was available for Gulf gag.  Both panels felt very confident that the distribution of mortality with depth for Gulf gag is well studied and well described by this relationship, but the sample sizes available for the description of the depth distribution of these discards was determined to be inadequate by the review panel.
If you look at the widths of each one of these boxes, they give you an indication of the relative sample sizes and you can see in the shallow waters, centered at five and fifteen meters, there were much smaller samples available to the scientists for describing this relationship than at deeper waters.

Some of this was attributed to the fact that a lot of these data came from off the Panhandle region of Florida, where deeper water was closer to shore.  

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  In that chart there, what does that additional red line across the box stand for?

DR. MURPHY:  (Dr. Murphy’s response is not audible.)  The review panel took a different tack at estimating discards that slightly modified the discards that were estimated by the evaluation panel’s approach.

It was known that about 50 percent of the discards from the recreational fishery occur in state waters, based on the MRFSS estimates, and you can see this red line indicates state waters and in many instances, that’s inside of thirty meters or thirty feet or even close to this -- This is about the thirty-foot line, the 9.1 meter contour.

Off the Panhandle, you can see the state waters goes out much farther, to maybe twenty to thirty meters, easily.  Most of the samples, as I said, were up here from that depth relationship and so the panel decided to use a peninsula specific and a Panhandle specific descriptor of the size distribution of gag grouper that were discarded from the fishery and the -- Each one of these strata had a specific discard mortality calculated based on the mean depth within each one of these regions.

This was the upshot of that.  Essentially, discards were calculated in the Panhandle region inshore, which means in the bays, with an average depth of ten meters and 11 percent discard mortality.

You can see up in the Panhandle there’s deeper water, so that the discard mortality is higher in the ocean strata and in the -- This is state waters and in the federal waters, whereas off of the Peninsula and in the Keys area you’ve got much shallower water in these state waters and inshore waters and so mortality was lower.

Overall, the effect of this was to reduce the total kill for gag and this was by reducing the overall -- It reduced the overall discard mortality from 39 percent down to 20 percent.  Here, I just wanted to show you the final numbers in terms of the evaluation panel’s approach that was modified by the review panel.

They came to a conclusion that in the evaluation panel about 9,400,000 fish were killed, both landed and discarded, in the Gulf gag fishery.  That was reduced to about 8,900,000.  This dropped from seventeen million, based on the initial reviewed stock assessment from July of 2006.

The next subsection of the Terms of Reference 1 that the review panel looked at was the treatment of natural mortality and in particular, the method used to scale natural mortality by age, called a Lorenzen curve in this case.  

Gulf gag and Atlantic gag both were -- All three assessments used age-specific natural mortality.  In past assessments, natural mortality is assumed to have been constant over all ages.  Now, it’s much more common, with this information available, to use the more realistic assumption that natural mortality is much higher in a younger, smaller fish than it is in older fish.
The problem comes in scaling that against what is the actual average mortality over the entire life span of the animal.  For Atlantic gag and Gulf gag, all ages were used to scale this Lorenzen function.

When you use the Gulf red grouper assessment, the review panel decided to scale it to age five plus.  All of this creates differences in the findings of the assessments, mainly because when you scale to these older ages, the overall natural mortality over the entire life span of the fish is higher.  This changes the dynamics of the fishery.

The evaluation panel did not have enough information to recommend any changes and neither did the review panel.  Of course, natural mortality has always been a highly uncertain parameter in any of these models and both panels recommended that further study was warranted and at the very least, sensitivity analyses need to be run so that managers were aware that this uncertainty is part of the advice given from stock assessments.

This is just an example of what can happen with this different types of estimating natural mortality.  This was available to the review panel at the time of our meeting, where there was a sensitivity of the scaling of M for South Atlantic gag.  This slide is the SSB current for a particular year over the SSB MSY ratio that is used in management for the overfished status of federal stocks.

You can see when the scaling is from zero for all ages that you get a much more pessimistic scenario than you get when it’s scaled to an older age, like five to thirty-plus here.  That’s consistent with the F over FMSY, showing that that scaled to five to thirty-plus you’ve got a lower F to FMSY ratio and so less overfished in this case.

The next subsection of the Terms of Reference 1 that we reviewed was the recommended reference points, whether those choices were consistent with the goals of the respective fisheries management plans and the Magnuson Act.

The three assessments originally -- The Atlantic gag and the Gulf red grouper used fairly standard measures of some of these reference points.  Both panels found that the Gulf gag reference points did not meet the goals of the respective fisheries management plans.

Originally, the average F was the inferred maximum fishing mortality threshold for Gulf gag and a spawning stock biomass that was visually estimated from a spawner recruit relationship graph was chosen as the minimum stock size threshold.

The evaluation panel and the review panel both decided that yield per recruit based reference points would be more appropriate and recommended the use of Fmax for the maximum fishing mortality threshold and the spawning stock biomass at Fmax for the minimum stock size threshold.

Their second term of reference was to discuss how the consistency and the methodology should be balanced against the needs to address differences in the data of the fisheries and the biology of the three stocks.

Essentially, this was a review of the methods that were used by the analysts to do the stock assessments in these three assessments.  All three were done using apparently different assessment models, but as the evaluation panel and review panel explained in their documents, all of these -- While the user interface are different from something called CASAL, which is a New Zealand developed statistical catch at age model, or a generic age structured analysis that was developed at the Beaufort Lab or the age structured assessment program that’s part of the National Marine Fisheries Service toolbox, all of these have almost identical population dynamics sub-models within them.

The differences really come in the incorporation of the input of the data and the handling of differences in the types of data that you have available.

Both panels really did not find that the model driven changes were necessarily likely to be significant between these choices, but the review panel did ask that some cross validation should be done, just to develop some confidence that these models are indeed acting the same way.

Another thing that the review panel talked about was data preparation models were often difficult to review and understand for each one of these assessments.  For instance, the estimation of discards, as I mentioned, was fairly complex for Gulf gag, simple for Atlantic gag, and a fairly rigorous analysis for the Gulf red grouper.

There was discussion that these should be able to be used interchangeably or at least compared also in terms of the quality and types of outputs that would come from using these different data preparation models.

Our second term of reference was to review any analyses prepared by the evaluation panel and determine whether there was significant evidence to justify using these in a new stock assessment to determine stock status.

The analysis that really led the evaluation panel to use the minimum size as the cutoff for discards came from evidence that very few anglers actually reached their bag limit of gag and so it’s unlikely that you have a lot of anglers that are releasing legal sized gag due to regulatory reasons.

This table simply shows each year, different bag limits here, and the cumulative number of fish either caught or retained and you can see that once you get up to the five fish bag limit here that there’s very few anglers that are actually part of this entire catch that are in this category of greater than five fish.
This is some information that further confirmed the decision to use discards.  This came out actually at the review panel workshop, where the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation had been some riding some headboats and measuring all the catch that was caught in those headboats.

You can see very consistently, this is length over her and this is the size limit, that almost all gag that are discarded are less than the size limit.  These might be just some mistakes or it could be some grouping and then all of the legal sized gag are actually harvested.  This is consistent with angler testimony, of course.

I’ve gone over this a little bit, in that the evaluation panel changed the discards to only minimum size based fish and we concurred with that, but did some modification based on how well we though the depth distribution of discarded fish was described.

That’s really the upshot of our report.  We did not see the final assessment.  This is the Gulf gag assessment status table that came out after our panel met and completed its report and it’s included as an appendix in our report.  I put this in here just to show you that the effect of this -- This is the SEDAR-10 July 2006 reviewed and accepted assessment, but based on the comments from the evaluation panel and modification by the review panel, this is the current statistics we have for the gag grouper stock.  That’s in, in a nutshell.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Questions?  Thank you, Mike.

MS. JULIE MORRIS:  I was following along as -- Could you go back to the reference points discussion again and explain that one more time?  I was having trouble with that one.

DR. MURPHY:  The reference points for both the red grouper and the Atlantic gag were accepted as they were.  Essentially, it was the typical FMSY and the spawning stock biomass at MSY type reference points.  

The review panel that reviewed the Gulf of Mexico gag assessment took some -- I guess it was a less than standard approach at determining reference points.  This is part of our report.  Generally, these are Center for Independent Experts that may not be familiar with the requirements of the federal fisheries management actions.

When they looked at it, they looked at the stability of the landings and said F over the last twenty years, an average F, that should be close enough to an FMSY and that’s what they inferred, at least based on the evaluation panel’s interpretation of their report.

That was determined by both the evaluation panel and the review panel to be not consistent with federal standards and so went with a fishing mortality at the maximum yield per recruit as a proxy for FMSY.

For the minimum stock size threshold, that was chosen by that same panel based on visual interpretation of a spawner/recruit relationship curve.  Again, it’s not a conventional way to estimate reference points in the federal sense and so an extension of our suggestion to use Fmax was to use the yield per recruit based Fmax at a particular level of recruitment to give you an estimate of the spawning stock biomass.  I think it was the average recruitment from 1984 to 2004 was used, times the fishing mortality, the yield per recruit at Fmax.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other questions?

MS. WALKER:  Can you help me understand -- When you change the discards from legal sized fish to sub-legal sized fish and we change the discard mortality from 39 to 20 percent, how does that make the stock then become overfished?  It seems to me those would be good changes that wouldn’t do that.

DR. MURPHY:  What it did was it, of course, indicated that there was less catch and less kill, which is including the discards and landings, then there had been estimated before.  However, this catch now or the kill of discards was shifted quite a bit towards younger ages.  It wasn’t older fish.

That indicated in the analysis that, with the indices and everything, indicated that the stock was actually much smaller than had originally been estimated and so even with lower landings, a smaller stock size will give you a fishing mortality rate that’s relatively high.

We do have the National Marine Fisheries Service analysts if you want to get into more detail on that, but I -- I defer to Clay.  Is that somewhat correct, Clay, or is there some more explanation that I’ve left out?

MS. WALKER:  You understand me as a layman sitting out here and hearing that, I’m thinking that --

DR. MURPHY:  It is counterintuitive, but the fact that you get a smaller stock size from the analysis counteracts that seeming benefit. 

DR. CLAY PORCH:  You have to remember that you’re thinking backwards.  If you think from here, you reduce the discards and it makes sense that the stock would be in better shape, but what we’re saying now is we’ve got the same trends in abundance, but with a lower kill.  That means there must have been fewer animals in the stock, when you’re going back in time.

In other words, if you get a certain trend in abundance and you said before, well, we did that with a kill of nine million fish, that implies a certain abundance in the stock.  Now, we have the same trend in abundance, but now we’re saying the kill is four million fish.  That’s not the exact numbers, but just say it’s a lot fewer animals.  That implies then that the stock must have been smaller than we thought before.

MS. WALKER:  Then the CPUE doesn’t -- I just need to talk to you later, I guess, to try to understand how that happens.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Are there other questions?

MS. MORRIS:  Is another presenter going to explain to us what the stock assessment on gag says based on this reanalysis and review or is that Mike’s job as well?

DR. MURPHY:  I completed the summary of the review report.  The assessment was completed after the review panel.  Our job really was to look at the consistency of the data and to suggest any modifications to the input data and the choice of model, to affirm our confidence in it.  

The panel left it that as long as this discard data was modified as to our suggestions and was run using the current methodology that we would find that to be the scientifically sound base case model.

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  I believe, Mr. Chairman -- The SSC had some comments and when are we going to hear about those and then lead into the discussion of -- The bottom line is that overfishing still appears to be taking place on gag and depending on where the council sets the minimum stock size threshold, it may or may not be overfished.  We are looking at taking an action.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Mr. Kennedy, do you have some information for us on that?

MR. STU KENNEDY:  The same presentation was given to the SSC and they -- Hopefully you’ll have these summaries tomorrow sometime, early, but they originally made a motion not to endorse the SEDAR gag assessment, but that motion failed.

They made the motion that the panel recognizes the thoroughness of the gag and red grouper assessments, but withholds full endorsement of the gag assessment until the SSC can evaluate the effect of the Lorenzen age estimation process on the outcomes and we do fully endorse the red grouper assessment.

They were seeing -- The review was both species, really.  They approved the red grouper and they already provided comments before.  As soon as they see the Lorenzen formula changes, based on the exploited ages, which is the five-plus or whatever it turns out to be for gag, five-plus ages, then they’ll make their final determination and at that time, my understanding would be that then they would tell you what the status of the stock is.

Although, what Mike showed on that last table provides the estimate of what the current status, based on that assessment, is and it’s slightly -- Mike, can you put that up again?  

What that shows is that the effect of the decisions that were made by the review panel is that it’s slightly more overfished than it was before.  Overfishing is slightly more than it was before and the overfished condition has gone from not overfished to overfished.  It has increased the status to both overfished and undergoing overfishing.

DR. CRABTREE:  Bear in mind that you’ve never defined, since the Sustainable Fisheries Act passed at least, overfished for gag.  Stu is correct that if you defined it as one minus M times BMSY that it would be overfished relative to that standard, but, as you can see, if you defined it at 60 percent of BMSY, it wouldn’t be overfished.  This is kind of in a gray zone, depending on how you define it.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to hear from either Alex or Clay some sort of estimate of when we might get what is an additional run using this Lorenzen adjustment and then I would like to hear from staff as to how we might get that before the SSC.  There is some urgency in dealing with this issue and addressing the overfishing and I would like to get some sense of how we’re going to proceed.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  It’s your call.  Who do you want up?
DR. PORCH:  The additional run that’s been requested by the SSC, which was also requested by the review panel, is not something that would take a long time to run.  It’s just a matter of when the analyst recovers from surgery.  It may take a few weeks.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I suppose this is the only person that can do this?

DR. PORCH:  Not the only person that can do it, but the only one who can do it in a short timeframe.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let’s wish him good luck in recovery then, I suppose.  

DR. CRABTREE:  Let’s just, for the sake of planning, assume that these would be done over the next few weeks.  Then we need to somehow transmit this to the SSC and either convene a meeting of the SSC or I don’t know how we would do that.  A conference call might suffice.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think Stu is indicating a conference call might work for us.

MR. KENNEDY:  We discussed that at the SSC meeting and I recommended that once I get this -- Clay had said at that time maybe a couple of weeks or maybe a little longer.  Since it’s a singular issue, we could just do a conference call and have them review that and that should end it and they should be able to give it to staff to set up the various options.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Clay, a question.  You said that based on the information you had it looked like we’re dealing with a smaller stock and therefore, the loss of these fish has a greater impact.  What other alternatives could create that kind of situation other than a smaller stock?

For example, is there a possibility that we’re looking at shift to inshore fishing, to where we’re seeing more and more smaller fish being caught because of the inshore smaller and going to larger fish offshore?  

At one point, I remember when we first put these size limits in, they were releasing eight or nine fish to keep one and how has that changed over time?  Are there any other possible explanations other than it’s just a smaller stock than from the beginning?

DR. PORCH:  Those, in a way, are two different issues, because, one, we have the same data, but we’re making different assumptions about the size composition of the animals.  In the rerun that was recommended by the review panel, we assumed that these animals are all below the size limit and that does two things.
One, it means they’re smaller and weigh less, but, two, because there’s a greater probability of smaller fish being inshore, it means they’re subject to a lower mortality rate.  That means our estimated number of dead discards goes down.  We have the number that goes down substantially and, of course, the average weight goes down.

In terms of the model, it says I’ve got the same trends, but with less catch and so it must mean that the stock is smaller in abundance.

Another issue is whether the data are really representing the dynamics of the population as a whole.  That’s a completely separate issue and the feelings through the various workshops is it was adequately representing the dynamics of the stock.  Is it possible that there’s some other mechanism going on and that the data is not really reflective?  Yes, it’s possible and I think there are plenty of caveats in the report to that effect.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I’ve got some headboat data coming and I hope we’ll have it tomorrow some time on our observer data, but one of the things we have been seeing, and I think Dr. Shipp can speak to this too, is the last few years we’re seeing more and more gag showing up in our catch, more so than we’ve ever had before.

It almost seems like we’re seeing the same situation we did with snapper.  There seems to be more fish and they’re moving into other areas, but now we’ve got a smaller stock and like Bobbi, I’m kind of confused about the whole thing.

DR. PORCH:  The assessment is showing that the stock, at least over a few years ago, was increasing tremendously.  In terms of a perception based on experience from the 1980s forward, the stock does appear to be improving.

The question is how does it compare with the stock in the 1950s or before and the suggestion there is it’s very low compared to those levels.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?

MS. MORRIS:  Just pull out of this table the key comparisons that tell us that the stock is closer or more deeply overfished in the revised assessment compared to the first assessment.

(Mr. Murphy’s response to Ms. Morris’s question is not audible on the recording.)

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  Julie, on that bottom line, where it says 0.67, just as a clarification, using our normal formula of one minus M times BMSY, the average natural mortality rate is 0.14.  If that number was 86 or higher, the stock would not be overfished, but as Roy Crabtree mentioned, we could go down as low as 50 percent under the Magnuson Act guidelines.  We’re in a gray area right now, because we haven’t defined an overfished threshold for gag.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Any other comments?  Mike, thank you very much.  Next is Dr. Nance.  We’ll be moving into Bycatch Observations and this will actually take us into Amendment 30B, I think.  Is that correct, Jim?

DR. JIM NANCE:  Yes.  

MR. BOB GILL:  Mr. Chairman, could you clarify for me where we are on the agenda?  I don’t see Dr. Nance’s presentation there and so I could use some help.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  This is another presentation that would have come later.  Remember that I tried to frontload these things so that we could get through all of them.  It would come under Item V (a).

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, it’s been a long day and how long are we going to go today?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We’re going to try to get as much of Jim’s presentation as possible and if not, we’ll just have to go, because they have to have the room at six o’clock.

SHRIMP TRAWL OBSERVER FISHERY PROGRAM

DR. NANCE:  We had a little bit of question last time on gray triggerfish.   That prompted some discussion last time and so I wanted to give a presentation on the shrimp trawl observer program and I guess Walter Ingram is going to present an analysis after this on the independent and the dependent data and a comparison.

I wanted to quickly go over the Shrimp Trawl Observer Fishery Program and this has been a cooperative research effort since 1992 and during 1990 through 1992, we had a series of workshops, peer reviews, and so forth that developed the methodology of data collection for the Shrimp Bycatch Observer Program.
It’s been a cooperative effort since then with Galveston, Pascagoula, and the Gulf and South Atlantic Fisheries Foundation.  As far as the observer program individuals, the observers, each of them have a Bachelors of Science Degree or the equivalent.

Generally, we’re looking for someone with offshore experience and knowledge of the southeast offshore species is required.  Observer training, they go through a two-week training on vessel safety and species identification.  They’re certainly trained on identification of the commonly caught species within the trawl and those that may be confused with similar species.

The ability to use a dichotomous key is important, so that they can go and they have the keys.  These are the keys that are commonly issued.  We have several others, so that they can use those keys to verify the species that they’re dealing with.

As far as the species identification protocol, each species, if possible, is taken to the -- Each specimen is taken to the species level.  If it’s not taken to the species level and if it’s uncertain of positive species identification, observers are instructed to go to the next higher taxonomic level.  If they can’t go species, they would go to genus or family or so forth.

If the specimens can’t positively be identified, the specimen is frozen and labeled and brought back to the lab for identification if there’s adequate space on the vessel.  If there’s not adequate space on the vessel, they have cameras and they take pictures.

We also have -- Each of them have a satellite phone and so there’s really constant communication with the laboratory on issues as they’re out there.  There are two primary objectives for the program and I think over the years you’ve seen these.

Certainly, it’s to estimate CPUE within the bycatch.  We collect data on each of the different species that are taken as bycatch and calculate CPUE.  Those are then run through analysis to estimate bycatch.  We also look at the development of bycatch reduction devices and also some TED evaluation.

In the bycatch characterization, total weight of one randomly sampled net and so we get the total weight of that net.  Some species are select.  In other words, all that are in the net are categorized and counted, total shrimp being one of those and red snapper, large sharks, things like that, so we’re not having to extrapolate those up, and about 20 percent of the sample is identified to the species level in bycatch characterization.

In the TED and BRD evaluation, we are sampling a control net and an experimental net and so you have two onboard nets that are being looked at and taking the total weight and looking at the total weight of both those nets.

Again, total shrimp, snapper, and selected species are taken from both of those nets and then a basket sample from each of those nets is then sampled and we go into species groupings from that and so it’s very similar to characterization.  Things aren’t identified to the same level.

We certainly have had over the years this many trips.  They vary in length from one to sixty-two days, tows, and depending on funding level -- It’s still less than 1 percent of the directed effort, but we’ve had 2,000 sea days in one year and then 300 in others.

It has been a voluntary program.  We have gone mandatory this year and are on randomly selected vessels within the fishery.  The species that we’re talking about -- Here’s the gray triggerfish.  These are species that could commonly be confused with it.

Certainly, there are characteristics that the observers have knowledge about that can identify the difference between each of these species.  They look for those identifying characteristics and use the keys to key out the difference between a gray triggerfish, ocean triggerfish, and then some of the filefish.  That’s the end of that presentation.  Are there any questions on that?  With that, I guess I’ll turn it over to Dr. Ingram for --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We’re going to have to break.  They’re going to have to reset this room up for six o’clock and so, Walter, I’m assuming you can come back in the morning and we’ll put you on first thing and then with Josh Nowlis. 

The reason for Jim’s, back to your questions, presentation was to kind of set up for the next two as to why we’re doing this and what kind of information and how it gets to you.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, can we get a copy of Dr. Nance’s --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  What I’m trying to do, Bobbi, is to get all the copies of all the presentations burned to a disk and I’m having ten disks made and hopefully you can pick those up.

MR. ATRAN:  Bobbi, we have all of them -- We now have a shared hard drive on our Gulf Mobile network and I’ll have to show you how to do it.  There’s a few steps involved, but you can get access.

MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  I didn’t hear a call for any questions for Dr. Nance, but I had one.  Who does the two-week training course for these people?

DR. NANCE:  We do that at the laboratory.  We have Dr. Scott-Denton, Elizabeth Scott-Denton, who does the training and we have two observer supervisors that do the training and those identifications.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Degraaf, we have had council members participate in this in the past and it’s come back with very good reviews.  It’s a good program and it’s a -- All we need is a lot more of it, I think, more than anything else.  Any other comments for Dr. Nance?  If not, we stand recessed until 8:30 tomorrow morning.

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:30 o’clock p.m., June 5, 2007.)

- - -

June 6, 2007

WEDNESDAY MORNING SESSION

- - -

The Reef Fish Management Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the Great Room of the W Hotel, New Orleans, Louisiana, Wednesday morning, June 6, 2007, and was called to order at 8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Vernon Minton.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let’s continue the Reef Fish Management Committee meeting.  It looks like we have a quorum and before we get started, I would like to turn the mic over to Chairman Riechers.
MR. RIECHERS:  If we could, for those of you who are wanting to speak later in the day, just to remind you, we would like you to fill out one of the cards that’s on the table and place it in the box.  

We actually have several things on the agenda today in the public comment period.  We have the Open Public Comment Period, Final Reef Fish Amendment 27/14 testimony, and Final Vermilion Snapper Regulatory Amendment testimony.  

If you would, please mark down what you would like to talk on and put them on separate cards, so that we can get some idea of the length of time it’s going to take us to address all of the comments that we’re going to be hearing this afternoon.  If you want to speak on multiple items, please fill out multiple cards.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let’s continue with our presentations.  We have Dr. Ingram here, who is going to be talking about the fishery independent data on gray triggerfish and identification.  Go ahead, Walter.

COMPARISON BETWEEN BYCATCH OBSERVATION AND SEAMAP FISHERY INDEPENDENT SPECIES IDENTIFICATION
DR. WALTER INGRAM:  I’m just going to continue with the same idea that Dr. Nance was finishing up yesterday and what I’m doing is since Dr. Nance has presented the bycatch observer methodologies, I wanted to do some statistical analyses to see if I could find any evidence if there are any identification inconsistencies.
The approach that I used was comparing ratios of catch rates of filefishes to gray triggerfish between our SEAMAP groundfish surveys of NOAA Fisheries and the commercial shrimp bycatch observations and the assumptions I made were that similar species are collected in both surveys and if there’s no differences in the catch rates between the data sources, then there’s no evidence of inconsistencies of identification.

For NOAA Fisheries independent data, we have data from the years 1972 through 2006.  All three trimesters are covered at some point, but the vast majority of the data are in what I labeled Season 2 and Season 3.  The majority of our data is in the western Gulf and so I only used data from Shrimp Statistical Zones 11 through 21 and then I have ten different depth zones.

The commercial shrimp bycatch data, we have the years 1972 through 1982 and then 1992 through 1994.  The missing years are due to differing identification protocols and at certain points in time, they were only identifying to that level, to include monocanthids.  All three season categories are covered at some point in time and the same areas in the western Gulf and depth zones.

I did three comparisons.  My first comparison, I used ratio estimators and so it’s the catch rate of filefish to the catch rate of gray triggerfish and my first comparison was based on all the data in the western Gulf for SEAMAP trawls versus that of shrimp bycatch observations.

Here is a map showing our data.  We have about 26,000 data points over those thirty-something years and then we get a ratio -- You can see the mean catches right here.  Filefish is about one fish per hour and then about 1.4 gray triggerfish per hour and the ratio is about 0.8 filefishes to gray triggerfish for the independent data.

Here are the bycatch observations data that we have and we had about 1,569 and you can see that we catch about half as many filefish and gray triggerfish, but if you look at the ratio, you can see that ratios are not different between our data and theirs.  Our independent surveys are catching twice as many gray triggerfish and filefish, but the ratios between the independent versus dependent are the same.

For the second comparison, I was wondering if the -- Since we have such a plethora of data with the independent data source, why don’t I just filter it down to match almost exactly the dependent data source and so what I did was I filtered our data, the independent data, down to match up with the dependent data and what I did was I filtered the independent data year and season and shrimp statistical zone and depth zone and I made it match up and dropped all the rest of our data.

Anyway, it went down an order of magnitude and so now there’s only 2,000 stations and we ended up getting basically the same thing.  Now it’s even more insignificantly different than each other.  They’re really close, which is what you would expect.

Finally, what I did, for our third comparison, was due to the highly skewed catch rate distributions -- What I mean by that is you’ve got a big pile of zeros and then a few large catches.  Some people may be worried about it, since it’s not a not a normal distribution and all this.

What I did was I bootstrapped a probability distribution for the difference and then compared our actual difference to that distribution and it still gave a P-value between 0.5 and 0.75 and so everything I did says that there are no differences in the ratios of catch rates.

In conclusion, the SEAMAP trawl surveys, they catch about twice as many.  We catch about one gray triggerfish or one filefish per hour and then the commercial shrimp bycatch, they catch about one every two hours of trawling and there are no significant differences between the ratios of catch rates and are there identification problems?  We don’t have any evidence that suggests so.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you, Walter.  Are there questions? 

DR. BOB SHIPP:  Walter, thank you very much.  You certainly have allayed my concerns about the identification, but just to give us some sort of frame of reference, do you have any idea of the relative number of juvenile red snapper compared to the gray triggerfish in the trawl surveys?

DR. INGRAM:  In the SEAMAP trawl surveys, we catch twelve red snappers for every one gray triggerfish and in the commercial shrimp bycatch, there are nine red snappers for every one gray triggerfish.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Are there other questions?  

MR. ADAMS:  I think what launched this presentation was someone -- In the Amendment 30A for amberjack and gray triggerfish, the gray triggerfish numbers have a fairly significant -- It shows a fairly significant amount of mortality caused by shrimp trawling on gray triggerfish as bycatch and someone asked NMFS if they could tell us whether or not they believed that was accurate, whether or not there is bycatch affecting triggerfish.
I certainly appreciate the presentation and it was very informative, but I think the bottom-line question was do you think these bycatch numbers are accurate in Amendment 30A.

DR. INGRAM:  I do think they’re accurate.  I worked on gray triggerfish for my dissertation and a lot of the small animals that I needed for my age and growth study I got from SEAMAP trawl surveys.  In the independent surveys, NMFS surveys, we catch a lot of gray triggerfish and not as many red snapper but we catch a lot of gray triggerfish and I think those estimates are accurate.

Now, there are a lot more monocanthids and I only used the western Gulf, but there are a lot more monocanthids caught by the bycatch observer program in the eastern Gulf, but in order for a comparison -- I only used the western Gulf so I could properly compare it with our independent data.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you, Walter.  Next is Josh Nowlis and then we’re going to be going back to Item Number IV with Assane.

GRAY TRIGGERFISH STOCK STRUCTURE
DR. JOSH NOWLIS:  Another question that came up previously about the gray triggerfish assessment was the issue of stock structure.  There’s observation that a lot of the catch comes from a limited area within the Gulf of Mexico and so the question, as I understood it, was what are the implications of that when it comes to management.

I’m going to go over a couple of issues, but I want to really emphasize that this was probably the major issue of contention throughout this entire stock assessment.  

Gray triggerfish had been assessed previously with basically a preliminary assessment, I believe five years previously, and during that assessment, the same issue came up and that model that was used during the previous assessment didn’t fully take into account even the fact that catches were spatially structured, that there were more catches in certain places than others.

I in fact had helpful people watching over my shoulder during the entire assessment to make sure that I took full advantage of the fact that there was that structure in the data and I’ll illustrate that with the next couple of slides, but let’s first get to the real relevance of stock structure, just as a quick review.

Stock structure is when you have more than one population of fish that are from distinct geographic regions, and then this is the key part, that are not likely to reseed each other.  Why is this important?  Well, I think a hypothetical case is a great way to keep this in mind.

Imagine two distinct stocks that we don’t recognize as two distinct stocks and furthermore, imagine that we’re catching the majority of fish from one of those stocks and not the other.  If we’re not distinguishing between them, then we’re not necessarily going to recognize that that one stock is becoming depleted, because of the presumption that the relatively unaffected stock is going to be sufficient not only to reseed itself, but also to reseed the area that’s being heavily fished and that can lead to problems.

Those problems are reflected actually in how we would distinguish stock structure.  One way that we could is to actually go through that exercise that I just suggested, where we inadvertently fish down one stock, assuming that it’s part of a bigger one, and then you really know that you have stock structure when you stop fishing on the one stock and it doesn’t recover very well.
Unfortunately, that’s not a great way to test for this, because at that point it’s too late.  Another way that is popular and that has some promise, but I would have to say, from my perspective, pretty limited promise, is looking for genetic structure.

Sometimes we can actually find genetic differences, where there will be certain alleles that show up in one population and don’t show up in another part of the population.  That’s a pretty good indication that those two stocks are not mixing very much.  

However, we need to keep in mind that there’s a classic finding from population genetics that shows if you have three individuals cross from one stock to another per generation that that’s enough to be able to eliminate those kinds of genetic differences.

If we’re finding genetic differences, it suggests that there’s maybe more than just stock structure there.  The seeding is not only limited, but it’s pretty much nonexistent and that’s an extreme case.  We want to be concerned about stock structure where there is some spillover from one of those stocks to the other, but it’s just not enough to do an adequate job of reseeding.

In practice, what we do the majority of the time is to look at the potential for mixing between stocks and we do that by looking at larval duration and we look at the behavior of the larvae, if we know that, and then we look at current patterns and from that, we discern whether or not it’s likely that there’s mixing.

We did so for Gulf of Mexico gray triggerfish and we found in the data workshop, and actually revisited this in the assessment workshop, that we have very good evidence that there’s potential for stock mixing across the Gulf and we looked at all the data that was available.

In fact, Walter, who was just up here, did his dissertation with this as one of the principle questions and the finding was that we had no clear evidence that there was stock structure.  Given that, we went ahead with the stock assessment that treated the entire Gulf of Mexico population as a single stock, but we still were able to be savvy about that in the assessment by looking at data sets and distinguishing them east from west and I’ll show that a little bit now.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  What about otolith microchemistry?  That had been used by a number of researchers out of LSU to suggest that there might be two stocks of red snapper.  Is there that type of data available for triggerfish?

DR. NOWLIS:  We don’t have that data available yet for triggerfish and yes, certainly that is an emerging technology, but gray triggerfish hasn’t been studied nearly to the same degree as red snapper.

Again, I’m going to show you some data looking at Gulf east and west and I’ll just show you how that was split, which we used -- Depending upon the dataset, that line varied a little bit, but generally speaking, it was from the mouth of the Mississippi.  

What you see here is the total catches in the case of recreational fishing and landing in the case of the commercial fishery from the western Gulf and that’s a time series that goes from the 1980s on.  This is looking from the mouth of the river west.

Remember where those bars are and we’ll look at the next slide on the same scale.  This is the eastern Gulf and so it is clear that the catches are coming predominantly from the eastern Gulf and in fact, those darker bars on the top are recreational.  It’s coming primarily from the recreational sector.  Certainly there’s no dispute that the catches are skewed towards the east.
Just because catches are skewed, it does not necessarily mean that the fishing pressure itself is skewed, because fishing pressure is a function of how many fish we’re catching, but it’s also how many fish there are there.  If you imagine a population that has almost no fish, you can’t imagine that that’s going to show up much in the catch, even though people could be catching almost all of that limited number of fish.

I delved into the model a little bit more deeply to be able to look at some of the parameters that reflect this idea of fishing pressure.

One was actually input data and this is a figure that comes from the data workshop and it’s a little busy, but I’ll refer you to the important parts, which is looking at -- There’s a bunch of numbers associated with Z along here and you can see that they vary from 0.34 for Florida west coast recreational mortality to 0.64 for Alabama.  Texas is down at 0.4 and Louisiana is at 0.55.

What Z reflects is the total mortality on this species as -- This data comes from looking at the size structure of them and so we’re looking at based on how big triggerfish are and that distribution of their sizes.  We can come up with some relatively powerful inference about how quickly they die.

We’re assuming in the assessment, and there’s certainly good reason to, that natural causes of mortality are the same east and west.  Given that, when you see differences here, we can safely assume that those differences reflect fishing pressure.  

Once again, looking at these parameters, we would see that fishing pressure is suggested to be highest off of Alabama, which is, again, not surprising when you look at the catches, but if you look more generally east and west, the numbers really overlap substantially.

In Florida, generally the numbers are pretty low and in Louisiana, they’re intermediate and this is despite the fact that those catches are very skewed and I’ll get to that in a minute.

I’m going to show you a couple of different figures here that look at the F, the fishing mortality rate, that the assessment produces.  These assessment models are complicated enough and it’s not just easy just to pull out one single number that truly represents everything and so I looked at this two separate ways.

One of the issues that we have in stock assessments is that it’s very nice to be able to present one fishing mortality rate, but the reality is that these assessments are producing one for each sector and they’re doing it for each age group and they’re doing it for each year.

We tend to summarize and one of the ways we very commonly summarize in that is we’ll look at a particular fishing sector and we will pick the fishing mortality rate that’s associated with the maximum over that suite of years as the representative and I’m showing you this and that’s the most common way that we do it.

When you look at it this way, this is the history of fishing mortality rates from the western Gulf and the next slide will show from the eastern Gulf and those are graphed on the same scale.  You actually would say from the early part of the series the model is predicting that the catch pressure was higher in the western Gulf and generally speaking, that they’re a big lower in the eastern Gulf -- I should say a little bit higher in the eastern Gulf at the end of that series and so the model is not finding a big difference.

I wanted to look at this more than one way, though.  One of the easy criticisms of this technique is you’re just picking one number and it may only apply to one age group for gray triggerfish from a particular sector and it’s nicer -- I find it easier to look at it integrated across all age groups and so the next comparisons will show that.

Here, I’ve integrated the various groups and weighting them by how much they contribute to the spawning stock biomass and that’s the series from the western Gulf and the next one will show from the eastern Gulf.  I think this is more accurately reflecting what the model is really telling us about fishing pressure.

If we go back, you can see, once again, there is that early spike from the western Gulf, but generally speaking, the numbers are a bit higher from the eastern Gulf, not tremendously so.

While I’m concluding, I’ll explain what’s going on there.  I’ll just remind everybody that catches are concentrated.  This information is suggesting that fishing pressure itself is less concentrated and so what’s differing there?

The issue is that the model is predicting that there are higher catches in the eastern Gulf because there are more gray triggerfish there and the model is presuming that that’s a natural state of occurrence and so therefore, there’s a difference between this big discrepancy in catches and fishing pressure, because the catches are taking place in the places where there are a lot of fish.

None of this changes any of the conclusions of the stock assessment itself.  The stock assessment looked at this in about as savvy a way as the data could support and in fact, the parameter estimates would suggest that even this contention that fishing pressure is higher doesn’t really hold up nearly so strongly when we look at fishing pressure as it does when we look only at catches.

Given all that from a biological standpoint, there isn’t any compelling reason to do some kind of distinction between east and west.  When it comes to translating the biology into management though, there are a couple of observations that I will make.

One is that there are equity issues, that certainly the catches have been higher from one place, and if one were to try to strictly be equitable across geography, then because the fishing pressure itself would suggest proportionality, one might reduce catches proportionally, but given that they come predominantly from the east, that might be a bigger hit, to come up with a proportional reduction in catches.  Strictly from an equitable standpoint, that would be a reasonable thing to do.  

There’s also efficiency.  Now, if the model is right and there’s a center that’s important for gray triggerfish that’s occurring in the eastern Gulf, then from an efficiency standpoint, reductions in catches there are also likely to give us the greatest bang for the buck and that’s something worth considering.

Again, I can’t give you advice of whether that’s the right thing to do or the wrong thing to do, but I can tell you that the model suggests the eastern Gulf is particularly important for the gray triggerfish stock.

One last point I would make, just before we end up, which is that in many ways for regulation, gray triggerfish is a dream fish.  These things -- Once they get to be adult size and once we’re out of shrimp trawl bycatch, these things are darned near impossible to kill.

Given that, many of the regulations that have real tradeoffs, putting in size limit and putting in bag limits, where people are throwing back fish and we have to account for some of those dying and so in a way, it’s sort of throwing away the yield -- 

For gray triggerfish, we can be nearly certain that every one of those adult fish is going to survive that process and as a result, both size limits and bag limits are going to work much more efficiently for gray triggerfish than they would in most stocks.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you, Josh.

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Thank you, Josh.  You indicated that catches may be highest because of areas of greatest abundance of triggerfish.  My very limited experience as a recreational fisherman fishing out of the mouth is a river is we pull up to structures and we’ve got triggerfish everywhere and it’s the last thing we want to catch.

Would you think there would be some validity that even though catches may not be as high as some of the areas of the western Gulf that it’s because we’ve got other species we want to deal with and want to catch rather than the gray trigger?

DR. NOWLIS:  Could you clarify the question?

MR. PERRET:  We pull up to a rig and there’s triggerfish everywhere.  We try bottom fishing and if we’re losing bait, we get out and we go somewhere else.  We don’t want the triggerfish.

DR. NOWLIS:  I may ask Walter for his perspective on this.  He certainly knows gray triggerfish biology and the nuances of the fishery.  There are relatively few people that go out and try to catch this species anywhere in the Gulf and so there is -- They’re a pain in the neck really, aren’t they?  They’ve got good meat on them, but they’re a pain in the neck.

It takes a pretty dedicated angler, I think, to decide that this is something that they want to try for.  It’s my impression that in the majority of cases that people who are catching gray triggerfish are doing it because they’re bottom fishing and the gray triggerfish happens to take the hook.  Nobody presented evidence that there was a distinction in that east and west.

MR. ADAMS:  I was going to specifically agree with Corky and specifically disagree with your conclusions.  If you’re saying that the difference in catch between east and west, the difference being the catch is almost ten times greater in the east, is because they have ten times more triggerfish -- As a private recreational fisherman, I’ll tell you that’s just not right.

I’ve talked to people in Alabama and the Panhandle in Florida and they do target that species there and we do not in the western Gulf.  We have clouds of triggerfish, like Corky says.  They’ll blacken the water and we move away.  We don’t target that species and they do and that is the story.

MR. BILL DAUGHDRILL:  I would agree with actually both Corky and Degraaf, but in a different -- I think we target them in the eastern Gulf, up in the Panhandle, after we can’t catch anything else.  That’s what happens.  We change our hooks and then we say we’re going to catch some triggerfish, because we see evidence that they’re down there.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Any other comments?

MR. ADAMS:  It’s not specifically on this presentation, but going back to the last presentation.  I was going to ask Stu -- We changed the document, where now there’s absolutely no mention of the shrimp trawl bycatch effects on triggerfish.  All of those statistics have been taken out of the document.

MR. KENNEDY:  I’m not aware of that, but -- The tables are still in there that have shrimp trawl bycatch in them.

MR. ADAMS:  Where?

MR. KENNEDY:  They’re part of the assessment.

MR. ADAMS:  Where are the tables?  

MR. KENNEDY:  On page 4.  We did move some of the sections around a little bit and so if that’s a problem, then --

DR. NOWLIS:  One other point I wanted to mention about the assessment, since my job was really compiling these things, related to the previous two presentations.  We debated heavily about how to handle shrimp bycatch in this assessment and the key issue with that was that we recognized that, though it is a moderately common species within the shrimp trawl bycatch, that nonetheless the data were sparse in places.

The big issue is that gray triggerfish wasn’t on the formal list of species to be monitored as so as a result, we really wrangled a lot with that data and thinking about how to use it.  In the end, we did make a decision that using that data was going to be better than not.  In some of the assessments that we did at that same time, we chose not to use the annual data.

We did for gray triggerfish, but because of concern not so much about species identification, but about the potential that that data might not be a perfect reflection of the real world, we down weighted that in the assessment.

We had five catch series that went into the assessment.  We weighted the other four, recreational and commercial and east and west, substantially higher than we did the shrimp bycatch.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Any final questions?  Thank you very much and you’ll be around for the rest of the day in case someone has some additional questions?  Thank you.  Let’s move back now to Item Number IV and Assane.  It’s Tab B, Number 3.

UPDATE ON GROUPER ALLOCATION

DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  I just wanted to give you an update on the work being done on the allocation issue, the red grouper allocation.  At the SEP meeting in May, that was one of the main topics and we received three presentations, one from Dr. Carter, one from Dr. Agar, and the third from Dr. Whitehead and I’ll talk about all of those.
Just to make sure that we are still on the same page, this is still what the group is trying to do, to find that optimal point over there in the middle that would correspond to the optimal allocation.  

One point perhaps that is worth noting -- Coming from anywhere else on this graph, if you manage to identify that point, you will increase, actually maximize, net benefits.  In essence, a change in allocation doesn’t need to produce any losers.  

You can reallocate a resource and have both sides coming out ahead, because the one that is getting more of the product should be able to compensate the loser, so to speak, and get some leftover.  That is just a point that was worth mentioning, if you are able to hit that maximum, but how do you determine those two curves, those two marginal net benefits?

Essentially, the only relevant economic measures that need to be considered for that are those two triangles, consumer surplus on the left side here, corresponding to the demand, and producer surplus on the right side, with the little dots.

The summation of the consumer plus the producer surplus gives you the economic value and once again, that is the only relevant measure.  Expenditures, impacts, multipliers and the like have no bearing in this discussion.

For the recreational sector, then we will have a consumer surplus, recreational, plus producer surplus.  The consumer surplus part would come from the consumers, private and those people who use the for-hire services.  The producer surplus would come from the providers or the operators, if you would, in the for-hire industry.

In the commercial sector, the consumer surplus would come from everybody that consumes the products, the fish, and, once again, the producer surpluses will come from let’s say the profits realized by the commercial operators.

For the commercial sector, the approach that the group is using, and this work is led by Dr. Agar, mainly, is to specify a multispecies vessel-level profit function and a gear specific.  Basically, he is looking at one equation for the hand line fleet and another equation for the longline fleet and that will allow him to determine the producer surplus.  I will spare everybody the detailed discussions about the formula and how it’s derived, but it is in the report.  

The second part of this, as we said, will be a measure of consumer surplus and that will be determined via a demand curve and as usual, this demand curve -- This is actually an inverse demand curve, because it specifies price as a function of a series of things, quantity demanded, substitutes, income, et cetera.  It’s subject, of course, to the constraint that we have that there is a TAC.

In the recreational sector, the producer surplus part would be derived for the for-hire operator and David Carter, Dr. Carter, is leading that effort and the approach that he presented to the group, and the group has discussed it and approved it, is to use a hedonic specification. 

A hedonic specification for anything actually is just linking the price of that commodity to a series of its attributes.  Let’s say, as an example, if you are buying a car, you are really not buying the car, but you are buying ABS, navigation system, airbags, et cetera.  Buying a house, it’s the bedroom, the pool, and so forth.  It is the same here.

When you are buying a charter trip, it is a function of the size of the party, the number of hours of that trip, the location where you’ll be taken, the expected catch rate in a specific county.  You can have an idea about that.  That is the direction that we are taking for that.

As far as the private recreational, let’s say the consumer surplus, there is a MARFIN grant that has been attributed to Dr. John Whitehead, Timothy Haab, Rob Hicks, and that’s a two-year project, I believe, and they are making very good progress.  Not to duplicate efforts, the group has agreed to wait on those results.  Actually, Dr. Whitehead participated in the last SEP meeting and gave us an update on his work.  That is a work in progress.

The next step in this will be at our November meeting.  The SEP will meet in November and our specific focus really would be, once again, the allocation issue.  At that point, we are expecting to have more progress on the recreational side and more progress also on the demand side in the commercial sector.  Thank you.  If you have any questions, I’ll be glad to try to answer them.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Questions for Assane?

MR. GILL:  Assane, what’s the target date for getting back to the council with the SEP’s recommendation?

DR. DIAGNE:  We are meeting in November to evaluate the progress that has been made and here -- There is, perhaps, a lot of wishes, but the reality is very different.  People leading this have constraints in terms of data limitations and so forth and also, the work has to be reviewed by the SEP.  If the group doesn’t agree on anything, perhaps it’s back to the drawing board and so I cannot really give you a specific date.

MS. MORRIS:  Assane and Steve, help me with this, but it seems like there were a couple questions the SEP had.  One was on the for-hire sector and do we want them to provide us enough information that we could move into an allocation within the recreational sector of charter, headboat, and private, beyond just the commercial versus recreational.

Then on the commercial side, the -- Juan was interested in -- The unanswered question for him is what’s going to happen to the 700,000 pounds that are landed by fish traps and will those landings move into other kinds of gear types in the commercial sector or will they just extinguish and so he was looking for some input on that as well.

DR. DIAGNE:  I’ll start with the first part of your question.  When you are allocating between sectors, as we are trying to do, let’s say commercial versus recreational, one fundamental assumption is that you have already achieved an optimal allocation within each sector.

Case in point here, one assumption is that the allocation between the for-hire and the private is already optimal.  Obviously there is no separate allocation, at least for now, in those two, let’s say within the recreational sector.  If the council chose to look at that, that would be one of the requisites, but at this point, that’s one of the assumptions.  

To the second point, for the fish trap, those were phased out, I believe, on February 7 of this year and so there is an amount of landing that Dr. Agar is not quite certain as to where to allocate it, because the profit function that he has specified are gear specific.

There is one function for the longline fleet and one function for the hand line and in the middle, there is this 700,000 pounds or so that used to be caught by the trap fishery.  They still own the catch history.  If you were to go to an IFQ, they would be entitled to those shares, but in the meantime, for this allocation debate, where should those be allocated?  

For the time being, I guess we don’t know and so if we have some direction.  We are looking into that, as to how to solve it for the allocation debate, but if the council wants to give us some direction, that will be very good.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other questions for Assane? 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess we’re going to come to Amendment 30B in a little while, which we need to move on as quickly as we can to address the overfishing of gag.  I don’t believe we’ve put any alternatives in there at this point to address the allocation.

It seems to me the question is -- I believe, as I recall at the last meeting, the feeling was let’s wait and see what’s coming from this study, but based on what I’m hearing now from Assane, it does not sound likely to me that the results of this study are going to be ready in time to be used to set the allocations in Amendment 30B and does that seem correct, Assane, assuming that we’re going to want to take final action on Amendment 30B at least by our January meeting?

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, absolutely correct.

DR. CRABTREE:  When we get to the discussions on Amendment 30B, we’re going to need to talk about allocation and how to deal with that in the interim, until we have this analysis available.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree.  With that, let’s move on to Item Number V.  We’ve completed (a) and so, Stu, would you start with a review of the amendment and then we’ll try to go through and see if we can select preferred alternatives.  That will be 30A.

PUBLIC HEARING DRAFT AMENDMENT 30A (GREATER AMBERJACK/GRAY TRIGGERFISH)
MR. KENNEDY:  It’s Tab B-4.  The document is labeled as a draft public hearing document, but I would ask that you treat this as an options paper for the moment, at least until we get done today and then we’ll see where we go with it.

You’ve only seen alternatives for a few of the ten actions that are in this document and you’ve seen even less of the analyses that go with these alternatives.  We’ll go through it and I’ll show you where we need to do more work.

We’ll start with Action 1, which is on page 14.  It deals with allocation.  I’m not going to go through the preface to this, the purpose and need and that sort of thing.  I hope you all have read it.  Most of it is stuff that was in the document as a scoping document and none of that has changed.

At the last meeting, you motioned to use three timeframes for allocation, the most recent five years, the most recent ten years, the full time series, which in this case is 1981 through 2004, and we included the Amendment 1 average adjustment to the allocation as an alternative, because that is essentially the current regulation.

If you look on page 15, the alternatives are there and Table 2.1.1 actually has a summary of all of it.  The most recent five-year period, 2000 through 2004, the recreational/commercial split was 68/32 and in order to accomplish that, which essentially is status quo, you would just reduce both sides by 32 percent, which is one of the targets that we’re possibly shooting for.

If you used the ten-year history, the shares would be 60 percent recreational and 40 percent commercial, higher commercial, and you would have to reduce -- If you’re following on each one of these sections, the bottom two percentages within that group are the actual reductions that would have to be accomplished to obtain a 32 percent reduction Gulf-wide over the whole fishery.

For the ten-year average, it would be 60/40 recreational/commercial and you would have to reduce -- In order to get 32 percent, you would have to reduce the recreational fishery by 40 percent and the commercial fishery by 15 percent.

For the full time series, the percent shares would be 71 percent recreational and 29 percent commercial.  You would have to reduce the recreational fishery by 29 percent and the commercial fishery by 38 percent.
For Amendment 1 allocations, which is 1981 through 1987, the ratio is 84 percent recreational and 16 percent commercial.  You would have to reduce the recreational fishery by 15 percent and the commercial fishery by 67 percent.

Those are your alternatives.  Alternative 1, the status quo, is actually the Amendment 1 average and it’s that way because it is currently on the books and so it is considered the status quo at this point.  That’s the legal interpretation of where we are there.  Mr. Chairman, it’s yours to discuss.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Help me with the math on the first one, Stu, where you’ve got 68 percent recreational and 32 percent commercial and yet, you’re still talking about 32 percent by sector and I don’t follow that.

MR. KENNEDY:  The most recent five years is being used as current.  You need to have -- In order to end overfishing and rebuild the stock for this exercise, you need a 32 percent reduction, one of the sets of alternatives that you’ll see in the next action item, Action 2.

You can either go 32 percent or 21 percent.  Those are the two options.  This draws on using 32 percent and so when you’re basing it on current, which is we’re using 2000 to 2004, which is the most current we have, then the reduction would be equal proportional on both recreational and commercial, which means you need a 32 percent reduction on each.

When you change that to something else, change that allocation to something else, which is either the ten years, the full time series, or Amendment 1, you change that allocation and in doing so, you have to adjust the proportions reduction from each group to get a 32 percent reduction Gulf-wide and so they change.

MS. MORRIS:  Are we choosing preferred alternatives at this time?  Is that what we’re supposed to be doing?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That’s what we would like to try to do, if we can.

MS. MORRIS:  I would like to move that Alternative 4 be the preferred alternative.  I’ll give a rationale if I can get a second.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s a motion by Ms. Morris and seconded by Mr. Gill for Alternative 4 being the preferred alternative.

MS. MORRIS:  Alternative 4 takes the longest time series, the complete time series that we have from 1981 to 2004, and uses that as the basis for the allocation for amberjack.  Because it’s the longest time period, it seems like it’s the strongest record of which sector has the share over that time period.

It seems like if we go back to Amendment 1 that we’re looking a six-year average that’s twenty years old and that just doesn’t make sense to me.  I think it is more fair and more representative of the fishery to take the longest time series we have and that’s why I think Alternative 4 is the best.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other discussion?

MS. WALKER:  Stu, how difficult would it be for us, or is it even possible, for us to get like the number of participants?  I know that under MRFSS -- MRFSS gives the number of recreational trips and can we determine how many commercial fishermen were actually participating from 1981 to today?

MR. KENNEDY:  More recently, up to current, probably.  I’m not sure about being able to go back to 1981.  It would have to be permits.  1993 is the best that I can think of, off the top of my head, which would be logbooks, where we have participants and who they are.  I’m not sure whether they can go back further.  There’s some data out to 1990, but it’s not complete and so we wouldn’t know how many.

MS. WALKER:  Help me with this then, because I remember in the red snapper that I was reading something about how the fleet increased dramatically between the early 1970s and mid-1980s and how did we know that?  How did we make that determination?

MR. KENNEDY:  I would have to go back and check.  I can’t, off the top of my head, tell you how that happened.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Bobbi, about the late 1970s or early 1980s is when amberjack got discovered on the market and the price just shot up.  I think, Phil, you could probably help us there, but it really -- It went from, if I recall correctly, something like thirty-five or forty cents a pound to over a dollar and then just kept going.  Phil, is that correct?

MR. PHILIP HORN:  Yes, that’s correct.  It went on and, of course, when the red snapper fishery went under a quota system, we had closures and there were other species targeted.  Amberjack was one of them and so that was one of the reasons for it.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You did see a jump in participants there and a corresponding jump in landings, too.  Other comments?  

MR. TEEHAN:  I tend to agree with Julie’s assessment of the longer the time series, the more robust the data.  Stu, the question to you is in the earlier part of this time series, are we confident that those data are accurate?

MR. KENNEDY:  There’s always going to be -- They’re always estimates, particularly from MRFSS.  The 1979 to 1980 for MRFSS are the years that we threw out in this analysis and we do in most analyses, because those are clearly not correct anymore.  The others are the best estimates we have and so it’s the only way to do it.  A lot of people have heard that too many times, but that’s --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The motion on the floor is to select Alternative 4 as a preferred alternative.  Is there any objection to that motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries.

MR. KENNEDY:  Moving on to Action 2, which is on page 16.  The alternatives are on page 19 and the action itself starts on page 16, the bottom of page 16.  These alternatives alter the rebuilding plan that we currently have, based on Secretarial Amendment 2, so the stock will recover by at least 2012.

There’s two alternatives based on different Fs and there’s two types of alternatives based on the way you actually approach that, either stepped or constant F.  Alternative 1, which is the status quo, it is a continuation of the plan that was developed in Secretarial Amendment 2, which is an FOY trajectory, and Secretarial Amendment 2 did it in steps, three-year steps.

This alternative is the same as that one, except that it’s been updated for the assessment and in that one -- If you look at Table 2.1.3, it’s listed as Alternative 1 and it’s the updated status quo.

The first three years, the harvest or the TAC would be 1.87 million pounds, or 1.9, and after that, it would go up to 3.5 million pounds for the second two years.  It produces the lowest total harvest over those years and it’s expected to rebuild by 2011 or in 2011 sometime.  

It’s probably going to rebuild over the shortest time period of any of these alternatives.  However, I’ve got to say that this stock apparently, at least from the projections from the model, recovers very rapidly and rebuilds abundance very rapidly if you reduce these catches.  It will be difficult to maintain a 1.9 million pound TAC for three years, I believe.

Alternative 2 uses a constant F approach, the same starting point, 1.9 million pounds, but allows TAC to increase each year following the FOY trajectory.  Overall catches over that time period are slightly higher, but at the same time, it can account for some of these increases in catch by allowing that to actually happen.  

The increase in availability occurs and the catch goes up, based on what regulations you put in effect, and it would account for some of that change and so it might be a little easier to maintain.

Alternatives 3 and 4 are essentially -- I guess you could call it Fmax, although that’s not what it is.  It’s actually an F value that’s slightly below FMSY.  It rebuilds in the longest timeframe that you currently have available, which is by 2012.  Alternative 3 is the stepped approach and Alternative 4 is, again, the constant F approach.

On the stepped approach, the first three years are 2.15 million pounds and then it jumps up to 3.6 million pounds and recovers by 2012 and the same for the constant F trajectory.  Those are your options and it’s your choice to change or pick a preferred.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you, Stu.  Are there committee recommendations?

MR. ADAMS:  Motion for Alternative 2 to be the preferred alternative.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s a motion by Mr. Adams for Alternative 2 and seconded by Mr. Gill.  The motion on the floor is to select Alternative 2 as the preferred alternative and is there discussion?

DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, can you tell us when Alternative 2 is projected to recover?

MR. KENNEDY:  2011.

DR. CRABTREE:  When does the rebuilding plan end?

MR. KENNEDY:  2012.  Are you asking me what the latest date is that you can recover or that you’re allowed to, based on the way -- 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes.

MR. KENNEDY:  2012 would be the last year that you could recover by.  This one recovers a year earlier, a little bit plus or minus, but somewhere around a year earlier.

DR. CRABTREE:  When does Alternative 1 recover?

MR. KENNEDY:  Also 2011, although it -- By looking at the graphs, it’s a little bit earlier than -- That’s why essentially I put the -- On Table 2.1.3, I put the 2008 through 2011 totals.  If you can abide by the TACs, if the fishery is held to those TACs, then essentially you’re going to catch 9.1 million pounds under Alternative 1, the stepped FOY, versus eleven million pounds over that five-year period for the constant F trajectory.

DR. CRABTREE:  To the extent we had overages in the recreational fishery -- If we stuck with Alternative 1 though, it would probably be difficult to constrain the catches and keep them --

MR. KENNEDY:  That’s what I believe.  When you use a stepped approach, it’s going to be more -- Particularly in a fishery that, at least according to the model, is expected to increase in abundance real quickly.

DR. CRABTREE:  Let me just talk a minute about my concerns.  I think that Alternatives 3 and 4 are simply not viable, because they involve re-specifying the F target at a higher lever than the status quo.  Think of where we are now.  We are basically midway through a ten-year rebuilding plan and what we found is that we are still overfishing and we are not on target to recover.

To me, anything that would react to the fact that we are not on target and we are not going to recover and would respond to that by increasing the allowable levels of fishing mortality, I don’t think you can build a record to support that.

The other thing is that we’re at a point now where a 50 percent probability of rebuilding is probably not good enough.  We have a stock assessment, Stu, scheduled for amberjack in 2010.  If we get the 2010 stock assessment and we aren’t on track, by the time we can put measures in place, we’re going to be at the end of the line.  We could be looking at closing the fishery completely at that point.

We don’t want to let that happen and so I think we need to take a very conservative approach here and make sure that what we’re doing is going to be sufficient.  Our best bet, as difficult as it may be, is probably the status quo.  

Alternative 2 might be okay, but you’re only allowing yourself a one-year buffer on the end of it.  Remember one of the things that came out of the red snapper lawsuit was the judge said we were essentially cutting it too close and one of the things the judge said in the lawsuit is had we taken a shorter time to recover, we might have been okay, but we were taking the maximum out.

Alternative 2 gets us there one year early, but that’s assuming we don’t have any overages of the catches in this one and that’s assuming that recruitment is going to come through as good as we hope it is and there are no guarantees to any of that.

We need to be careful in our discussions here and we need to be conservative in this case, because unfortunately, we haven’t kept up with this one very well.  The catches were higher than the ABCs we had in place.  

We had discussions a couple of years back about going over the ABCs in the rebuilding plan and you recall that after a lot of discussions we decided to wait and see what happens and there were reasons for that that had to do with the new charterboat methodology and the old charterboat methodology.  We need to bear in mind that we need a very high probability of recovery at this point, because we don’t have much time left.

MS. WALKER:  Stu, did I understand you to tell us that Alternative 1 and in Alternative 2 the stock would recover in 2011 and so that we’re only looking at a few months difference?

MR. KENNEDY:  I believe that’s the case and I don’t know whether it’s four months or what, but it’s less than a year, obviously.

MS. MORRIS:  Roy, I have a question for you, but also a comment.  The document says that both Alternatives 1 and 2 have significantly better than a 50 percent chance of rebuilding the stock before 2012.  It doesn’t sound like -- Significantly better sounds pretty reassuring to me, for both 2 and 1.  Are we running into the same congressional deadline of having to end overfishing by 2010 and do both of these alternatives do that?
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, you do have the same congressional deadline.  Both of these alternatives bring the Fs down to the FOY level, which would not be overfishing, and so either one of these should meet that and end the overfishing immediately.

We’re going to have to be very diligent in terms of making sure that the catches stay below these ABCs that we’re setting and when we get down the road, when we’re looking at later in the amendment what management measures are you going to put in place to keep the catch with these --

If we look at a seasonal closure, for example, you need to think about something we too often don’t and that’s redistribution of effort.  You’re probably going to want to close more season than the analysis indicates that you need to.  

I’m just saying that I think Alternative 2 may be okay, but we need to be conservative here and we need to make sure these catches stay below these ABCs.  These aren’t targets that we’re trying to hit.  These are catches can be no higher than these and we want to avoid going over or we’re going to be back into red grouper all over again and I would like to not have to go through it.

MS. MORRIS:  Just in response to that, one of the things that Stu told us when he was introducing these alternatives was that one of the advantages of Alternative 2 is that it allows the -- We’re more likely to not have overages, because the TAC increases every year, and that we’re more likely to have overages if we hold the TAC in a three-year stepped.  That’s one of the things that’s attractive about Alternative 2.

MR. HORN:  I’m not on the committee, but I would just like to make a comment.  I listen to all this and this Chicken Little stock assessment we’ve got and the results of all this amberjack -- We’ve done so much to this fishery since the early 1980s that if this fishery is still in trouble, it’s going to always be in trouble, no matter what we do.

We’ve put in management measures.  In 1990, we put in the Amendment 1.  We put size limits and bag limits and we reduced the harvest by over 50 percent.  In 1997, we went from three fish to one fish and we had size limits.  In 1998, we had a ninety-day closure for the commercial fishery and they lost their market to mahi.  They can’t really market that many fish anymore.

If this fish hasn’t recovered, it’s kind of like goliath grouper.  It doesn’t matter what we do.  It’s never going to recover and the stock assessment people will tell you it’s a horrible assessment.  It’s just not enough information to make a rational judgment.  If you can’t look at what has happened historically and make a rational judgment from that, we’re just kidding ourselves about management for this fishery.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you, Phil.  Any other comments?  The motion on the floor is to adopt Alternative 2 as the preferred.  All those in favor signify by saying aye; opposed.  The motion carries.

MR. KENNEDY:  Action 3 starts on page 21.  The alternatives also start on page 21.  Two of them are on the bottom of the page and the next one is on the next page.  These alternatives are sort of rework of some of the stuff that you saw in the scoping document.

They’re accountability procedures, essentially the discussion you just had, of how to keep from exceeding the TACs that you have set as your preferred or whichever one you pick in the end for the final.  It’s important, particularly in this fish, because you only have five years to get it done.

As Roy had said, if the stock assessment comes in and these have been exceeded and it says that you’re still overfishing or the stock won’t recover by 2012, the impact of that is going to be pretty draconian, I would assume.

Also, accountability procedures are part of the new annual catch limits regulations coming out of the reauthorization of the Magnuson Act and so we put some in and essentially, Alternative 1 is status quo, don’t do it.  

Alternative 2 allows the Regional Administrator to notice reducing landings to recover the overage.  Essentially, you’re giving the Regional Administrator the authority to, by notice action, to close the fishery or to recover an overage, if that’s the case.  It’s an immediate action as a result of --

DR. CRABTREE:  Explain to me what recover the overage means.  Does that mean if the recreational fishery goes over by 500,000 pounds that then the next year we would take an action that was sufficient to constrain the recreational fishery to what they should catch and pay back the 500,000 pounds?

MR. KENNEDY:  That would be my interpretation.  I think it leaves it open to the point of whether it is done -- My belief is, when the IPT tried to write these, is it leaves it open as essentially a choice of -- Depending upon when that overage is recognized -- If it’s recognized partway into the season for some reason, then it could be closed immediately and maybe you wouldn’t wind up with an overage.  If it’s not until the end of the year, then it would be recovering it the next year.

DR. CRABTREE:  It is essentially a payback provision that we’re talking about if there is an overage.

MR. KENNEDY:  Right.  One way or the other, it would have to be paid back.  Alternative 3 does the same thing.  It gives the Regional Administrator the option of doing that, based on an overage, but it accounts for some variability in it and in the landings.

Similar to what was in the scoping document, it allows a 20 percent overage in the first year, a 10 percent combined overage over the first two years, and zero percent for the first three years.  Essentially, by the third year, it would be in the same position that the Alternative 2 would be, that no overage is allowed at all, but it allows some variation.

In the case of the alternative you just picked as the preferred for the rebuilding plan, my belief is it’s less likely that you would have to worry about those kinds of variations, because you’ve accounted for that partially in allowing the TAC to increase each year.

Whereas if you were to pick a constant catch trajectory for three years, maintaining that TAC is going to be very difficult and therefore, you would have -- Some accountability procedure becomes really important, to make sure that you can keep those catches inline with TACs for this time period.  All of this is really based on the fact that you have such a short time period to recover this stock.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Are there committee recommendations?

MR. GILL:  Given where we are in this fishery and keeping in mind Roy’s admonition, I move that Alternative 2 be our preferred alternative.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The motion on the floor is Alternative 2.  Is there a second?  There are two of them, Mr. Adams and Ms. Morris.  Is there further discussion?  Is there any objection to the motion?  The motion carries.  We’ve got just a couple more things on amberjack?
MR. KENNEDY:  Yes, two more.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let’s take a couple more on amberjack and then take a short break.  Is that okay with the committee?

MR. KENNEDY:  Action 4, now we’re getting into the actual how do you reduce, how are you planning to reduce the catches.  Action 4 starts on page 23, but the alternatives are on page 27 and the intervening ones are the sections that you saw in the scoping document, which provide analyses of the impacts of changing bag limits, size limits, season closures and so forth on the recreational fishery.

This has been split into alternatives for recreational and then Action 5 is alternatives for the commercial and so they’ve been split into two groups and so starting on page 27 are the alternatives.

Alternative 1 is status quo, which is twenty-eight inches and a bag limit of one fish per angler for the recreational.  Alternative 2 reduces the bag limit to one fish per three anglers with no allowance for fewer anglers and this was a question that was brought up at the last meeting about doing fractional bag limits.  There is an analysis prior to this that shows what the effects of fractional bag limits would be and it’s on page 25.  It starts on page 24.

DR. CRABTREE:  Given the preferred alternative the council selected on the allocation, doesn’t that mean that these don’t really add up now, because the amount of reduction has been shifted somewhat for the sectors?  These will have to be tweaked.

MR. KENNEDY:  Yes and in fact, there’s a lot more that has to be done than just that.  I was going to go through these and then I’m going to give you a handout to let you see what these effects would be for all of the allocation alternatives.

In this document, we did not have time to put all of those different alternatives in this.  At this point, since those four different allocations are still in there and at this point there’s still two different basic rebuilding plans in here, although you’ve picked preferred in both of those cases, there is a fairly long series of alternatives that have to be specified so that you can accomplish any one of those alternatives if you pick something different in the final version.  I’ll do that now.  Thank you, Roy, for bringing it up.

MR. TEEHAN:  Stu or Rick or somebody, Wayne, we’ve already done scoping hearings on these species and help me out to understand what we’re doing here.  Is this going to be a -- Is this another scoping document or are we taking this to public hearing?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Public hearing.  That’s our goal.  Whether we make it there or not -- We may have an empty bag going there, but we would like to get as far along as we can.

MR. KENNEDY:  Does everybody have a copy of the handout?  I think it’s Handout B-4(a).  If you look at the one that says “Recreational” at the top of the page and says “FOY Rebuilding Plan.”  We’ll go there first, because that is the rebuilding plan that you chose, meaning 1.9 or 1.87 million pounds.
At the top of the page, so that you can read these things, there’s the allocation basis, which is 2000 through 2004, 1995 through 2004, 1981 through 1984, and 1981 through 1987.  It’s for the FOY rebuilding plan for the recreational fishery.

What you see in the next row in those columns is the percent reduction necessary for each one of those.  The 2000 to 2004 was 32 percent and that’s the one that’s presented in this document.  The others are not built into this document yet.

DR. CRABTREE:  The preferred time series is the 1981 to 2004.

MR. KENNEDY:  Correct.

DR. CRABTREE:  Which is the 29 percent, but if we aim at 29 percent, that would mean we would have basically a 50 percent probability of exceeding the allowable catch limit we’re setting up in the rebuilding plan, correct, with this type of analysis?

MR. KENNEDY:  Correct.  As you can see, they don’t all accomplish -- They all accomplish at least the target.  Some accomplish more than the target, depending upon which ones you’re picking as alternatives.

DR. CRABTREE:  My point to the council is you see 29 percent and that is not what you ought to be trying to achieve.  You ought to be trying to achieve a greater reduction to that, to ensure that the probability of you exceeding is relatively low.  My advice to you would be to try to achieve something close to 39 percent, 10 percent more.

Otherwise, the likelihood that we’re going to have to kick in the accountability measure and come back in with a payback provision is roughly about 50 percent and from where I’m sitting, that’s an unacceptably high provision.  I think we’re better off to go ahead and be more conservative and get more reduction now and avoid having to get ourselves into a payback situation down the road.

MR. KENNEDY:  I understand that comment and that’s the council’s decision, whether they want to do that or not, but that column is the one that’s the best we could get to get close to the 29 percent.  If you wanted to change that, we either have to add another set of alternatives or you will be able to, once we finish this document, be able to pick out of a different column.

For instance, you could pick out of the 1995 to 2004 for that particular set and get a 40 percent reduction.  If you wanted -- Frankly, I’m trying to avoid having a whole lot of additional alternatives.  

The fact that you kept allocation in here means that you have all of these types of alternatives that we have to put in this document and we need your concurrence as to which ones you want to put in it and if you have the ability, which ones you want to pick as your preferred alternatives.

We’re going to have to put all of these in, because even though you’ve picked preferred, the other alternatives are there in allocation and rebuilding plans and in case you make a change, that analysis has to be in the document.

DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, would it make the document easier to deal with --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Just for the record, could you address the chair so that we could -- I was about to recognize someone else.

MR. ADAMS:  Stu, if I’m reading this right, then under the 1981 to 2004 column, which is the third column here, then the last row that says fractional bag and size, the 1/2a at thirty-inches that results in a 30 percent reduction, that column and row equates to Alternative 4 and is that correct?

MR. KENNEDY:  You lost me.  I’ll go back through this.  Across the top are the four -- For this block of alternatives, the FOY rebuilding plan --

MR. ADAMS:  So far, we’ve picked the 1981 to 2004 column as the preferred in Action 1.  Our preferred --

MR. KENNEDY:  The column that you have picked at this point for the preferred rebuilding plan is the third column over.

MR. ADAMS:  Correct.

MR. KENNEDY:  The alternatives -- This is not the alternatives.  These are just different ways of accomplishing that 29 percent, depending upon whether you pick a vessel limit or a fractional bag limit or a size limit combination with captain and crew being reduced, a season closure fractional bag along with a season, fractional bag along with a size limit change.  The column has a series of seven different possibilities of ways to accomplish that 29 percent reduction.
Some get more than that, because you don’t have even amounts to do it and so you just take the next one, the one that at least provides that, but those are the types of alternatives.

What I’m asking is that in order for us to write a set of alternatives for this that you need to pick three of them and possibly only two, because there’s always status quo in the group.  It’s status quo and two others or status quo and three others out of that list or ask me to reevaluate something else in order to do that and you have to do that for each one of these.

MR. ADAMS:  Right, but what I’m trying to -- We’re on Action 4 right now.

MR. KENNEDY:  Correct.

MR. ADAMS:  In that 1981 to 2004 column, the Action 4 item that we’re on right now would be the last row.  We’re talking about choosing fractional bag limits and sizes and so Alternative -- I’m trying to read this thing correctly.  Alternative 4 for Action 4 would be the last row in that column?

MR. KENNEDY:  Correct.  Yes, now I understand what you’re saying and that is correct.

MR. ADAMS:  Mr. Chairman, are you looking for a motion for a preferred under this?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We do need something so that the analysis can be brought to the public.  I think that would help a lot.

MR. ADAMS:  I would make a motion that Alternative 4 under Action 4 be the preferred.  The sole reason that I prefer Alternative 4 is for the fact that it does allow a single private angler in his boat to retain a fish.  The other fractional fish bag limits that don’t allow for a lesser number of people in the boat don’t allow for that and I don’t think that’s fair to the individual.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second?

MS. WALKER:  I’ll second it.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Ms. Walker seconds it.  Is there discussion?  

MS. MORRIS:  I have a lot of heartburn about increasing size limit as a way to limit catch for a species like amberjack and Alternative 4 is expected to allow discards to increase from about 43 percent to 133 percent more than the number of legal fish.

Based on everything we’ve been through with other reef fish species in the past couple of years, I just can’t support a size limit increase for recreation, because of that discard.  Now I have a question.  Do you need an answer to that question before I go on with my next point?  Degraaf wants to know what the discard mortality rate is for recreational amberjack.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think it’s fairly low, but I’m not real sure.  

MR. KENNEDY:  I think in the assessment -- I think it was 20 percent across the board, for recreational and commercial at that point.  I think it was one number across the board for all of them.

MS. MORRIS:  The discussion on page 29 goes on to say that dead discards are expected to increase by as much as 43 percent by number and 18 percent by weight of the total recreational harvest.

I would like to ask for a reaction to the idea of a three fish vessel limit and a month-and-a-half closure.  It looks like we get a 22 percent reduction from a three fish vessel limit and a 15 percent reduction from a month-and-a-half closure.  Am I reading that right?  I’m drawing numbers from the furthest right column, the 1981 to 1987 column, to come up with something more than 29 percent.

MR. KENNEDY:  Three fish and what?

MS. MORRIS:  It’s a three fish vessel limit and a March 1st to April 14th closure.

MR. KENNEDY:  That’s going to be somewhere around 35 percent if I put it in the equation.  It’s 37 percent and adding them will be a little less than that and so it will be somewhere around 35 percent.

DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, you mentioned a minute ago that I guess we’ve got a lot of alternatives in this document now.  If we went back to Action 2, which was modify the rebuilding strategy, and if we removed Alternatives 3 and 4, which I don’t believe are viable alternatives, to the Considered but Rejected, would that simplify the document from an analytical point of view?

MR. KENNEDY:  Yes, it would.  We’re talking about the first block for recreational and there’s another block on the back of that page which is the F60 percent rebuilding trajectory, which is a whole new set of alternatives, because they’re different percent reductions, and it would eliminate having to deal with those.

DR. CRABTREE:  Mr. Chairman, we have a motion on the floor now, but when it’s appropriate, I would make the motion that we move those two alternatives from the document.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let’s see if we can dispose of this.  I’m getting concerned that we’re not going to be able to, because of the complexity of these different alternatives, but -- The motion on the floor would be that Alternative 4 be the preferred alternative for Action 4, which would reduce the recreational bag limit to one fish for every two anglers with an allowance for fewer anglers and increase the recreational size limit to thirty inches fork length.  This reduces landings by 32 percent.  I thought we were keeping one fish per angler.  I thought that was what you had moved.

MR. ADAMS:  That’s where we’re at now.  What this does though is it goes to a fractional bag limit except for boats that just have one person onboard.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Any further discussion on this motion?

DR. CRABTREE:  I tend to share some of Julie’s reservations about the size limit.  It seems to me when we look back at times when we have increased size limits -- Yes, you get a drop in the catch for maybe a year, but it doesn’t persist very long.

I think often people fish harder, until they catch a bigger fish, but I haven’t seen, either in the Gulf or the South Atlantic, size limits be particular effective at constraining catches and so my concern is that if you go down this path -- Again, I think the likelihood of you triggering the accountability mechanisms and paybacks, which could easily result in big-time closures of this fishery -- I think they’re relatively high for this one.
I think something along the lines of what Julie was talking about, combining bag limit reduction with closed seasons, are a more viable way to ensure that we don’t have these problems.

MS. MORRIS:  Stu and Degraaf, can you tell me of this Alternative 4 how much of the reduction in this combination package is due to the one fish for every two anglers and an allowance for fewer anglers?

If we could link that with something else than a size limit, then I could support this as the preferred alternative, but what additional percentage do -- I don’t know whether Degraaf would be open to this strategy or not.

MR. KENNEDY:  I can answer the first part of the question and then you all will have to hash out the rest, but the one fish for two with an allowance, which allows a single angler to have a fish, is 20 percent, if you look on page 27 at the table, Table 2.1.8.

It provides all of the -- I’m sorry, I’m looking at the other one.  I need to go back to the other one.  Look at Table 2.1.5, where the fractional bag limits are actually described, and in the second column, the allowance for fewer anglers and adjusted for non-compliance, you can see the percentages at 20 percent release mortality, which is what you have to account for in any of these.

That row is the one and it -- For two anglers, it’s 20 percent and the one for three is 28.  If you do no allowance, it’s 26 and 41 and essentially, those are the four versions of that fractional bag limit that you have to deal with.

On top of that, the thirty-inch reduction reduces it by 14.3 percent and that’s Table 2.1.6.  The combination of that 20 and fourteen-point-something gets you 32 percent.  

You can take these tables and look at the two numbers for the combination you want and essentially drop it by two percentage points.  Add them together and drop it by roughly two percentage points and you’ll pretty much come close to what the actual reduction is likely to be, the estimate of what the reduction is likely to be.

MR. ADAMS:  I guess to address Julie and Roy’s concerns -- My motion to make Alternative 4 the preferred motion is based upon the only four alternatives that we were given in the document and that are analyzed in the document.

Alternative 1, status quo, won’t meet rebuilding.  Alternative 2, both Julie and Roy say that -- I’m sorry.  Alternative 2, one fish for every three anglers as the sole remedy, I don’t think that’s fair to individual fishermen that are fishing with either just one person or two people in the boat.  Alternative 2, in order to keep a fish, you would have to have at least three people and I don’t think that’s fair.

Alternative 3 deals with the increase in size limit and both Julie and Dr. Crabtree say they don’t like just increasing the size limit and so I don’t know what they are proposing other than Alternative 4.

DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, if we’re in a situation with the one fish for every two anglers, what does the captain and crew provision -- I’m assuming this does not affect the captain and crew.

MR. KENNEDY:  Correct.

DR. CRABTREE:  What would we get from the captain and crew provision?  We’ve now prohibited captain and crew in the grouper fishery and it’s a preferred alternative in the red snapper fishery.  It seems to me we’re heading towards trying to be consistent in the reef fish fishery not to allow captain and crew of for-hire vessels not to keep bag limits.  I would think at these low levels that it would get you something.

MR. KENNEDY:  On page 25 is the analysis of captain and crew and the estimate is that it would reduce the landings by about 4.5 percent by eliminating captain and crew.  If you do the one and two and the captain and crew only, it wouldn’t be enough to cover the 29 or 30 percent.

DR. CRABTREE:  No, but if we added the captain and crew into this provision, it would take some of the emphasis off the size limit, it seems, and it would get you some additional reduction, correct?

MR. KENNEDY:  It depends upon how you want to do it.  You can’t replace the size limit in this alternative with the captain and crew.

DR. CRABTREE:  No, I said in addition to these measures also the captain and crew and that would give some additional reductions.

MR. KENNEDY:  Correct.

MS. MORRIS:  I would like to suggest and have some discussion on the idea of -- I’ll make an amendment.  That would be the best way to do it and my amendment would be to delete the “increase the recreational size limit to thirty inches” part of this motion and replace it with an amberjack closure for the month of June.  If I get a second, I’ll explain it.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s a motion on the floor and is there a second?  Dr. Crabtree seconds the motion.  Discussion?

MS. WALKER:  Can I make a substitute motion, since this is an amendment?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Yes, you can.

MS. WALKER:  I would move Degraaf’s original motion, which reduces the landings by 32 percent, and add eliminating captain and crew, which would then take the reduction to thirty-six-and-a-half percent.

MR. KENNEDY:  It’s a little less than that, because you’re adding three of them together, but it’s going to be 35 or something like that is what it’s going to wind up being.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Dr. Shipp seconds the motion.  We’re working on fractions of a percent here, folks.

DR. SHIPP:  I support Bobbi’s motion for a number of reasons.  First of all, we would just be raising the minimum size limit by two inches and that’s really not very much and I think the 20 percent release mortality is just an assumed number without a lot of data behind it.

Certainly it’s my experience that amberjack almost rival triggerfish when it comes to release mortality.  It’s just very, very low.

The other thing is I don’t disagree with Roy on the subsequent year reduction effectiveness of size increases, but by the same token, a closure of a month also translates into increased efforts on both sides of that closure.  For those reasons, I think this is a much more viable alternative.

MS. MORRIS:  I appreciate Dr. Shipp’s enthusiasm, but I don’t see that he’s a member of the Reef Fish Committee and so his second is in question.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you, Julie.  Nice try, Dr. Shipp.  Maybe we need to take that break now.

MR. ADAMS:  Second.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Bobbi made it, who is on the committee, and it’s seconded by Degraaf, who is also on the committee.  I guess we’re back to where we were.  Is there further discussion?  
MR. ATRAN:  I wanted to add one thing on increasing the size limit.  There is legitimate concern about the increase in release mortality, but I also noticed in the document on page 70 it notes that we’re currently at a size limit where we have less than 50 percent maturity.  Increasing the size limit could increase yield per recruit, depending upon the impact of the increased release mortality.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thanks, Steven.  Let’s vote this up or down and then we’ll take a short break.  All in favor of the substitute motion please signify by saying aye; opposed same sign.  The motion carries.  Let’s give it ten minutes and then back to the table, please.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

MR. RIECHERS:  Again, I’m going to remind everyone -- It looks as if we may be a little behind in getting to our public hearing session, but for those individuals who want to speak to us later in the day, please fill out a card for all the items you would like to speak on, either the open public comment period, 27/14, or the vermilion snapper amendment.

It just makes it a little easier for us to handle those cards and not lose you along the way on one of the very important items that you would like to speak on.  Please fill out multiple cards if you want to speak on multiple issues and then we’ll be taking up the box prior to the time when we start.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  Dr. Crabtree, are you ready with your motion?
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes and, Stu, make sure I get it right.  I would like to go back to I believe it is Action 2, which was the alternative rebuilding strategies, and I move that Alternatives 3 and 4 be moved to the Considered but Rejected, because I don’t believe they are sufficiently -- That didn’t need to be in the motion, but that’s my motion, that they be moved to Considered but Rejected.  If I get a second, I’ll give some rationale.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The motion is seconded by Mr. Gill.  Discussion, Dr. Crabtree.

DR. CRABTREE:  My rationale is that we have a lot of court cases and others that have raised the issue of ensuring that there’s a sufficient probability of recovering on time and I don’t believe these two alternatives really meet this test.  They are less conservative and have a lower likelihood of recovering on time than Alternatives 1 or 2.  In my view, I don’t think they merit further consideration.

MS. WALKER:  I have a question for Mr. McLemore.  It seems like we’re at a double-edge sword, because on NEPA we’re told that we have to consider more than two alternatives.  I guess I would ask you, as far as complying with NEPA, is it best to leave those alternatives in here or would we be safe in removing them?

MR. MCLEMORE:  Lawyers always like to seem more alternatives rather than fewer.  I think your record shows that you have considered this up to this point and I think maybe what would be helpful for the record, if you’re going to end up with just these two for further detailed consideration, is some explanation as to why it’s reasonable to just have those two alternatives.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Was there anything you want to add to that, Dr. Crabtree?

DR. CRABTREE:  In this instance, we already have an approved rebuilding plan in place and so the reality is we don’t need to revise the rebuilding plan and what we’re looking at really isn’t a fundamental revision of the rebuilding plan.  The F target remains unchanged.  All we’re really looking at changing here is allowing the TAC to increase each year rather than averaging it across three.

I suppose if you wanted to have another alternative, you could have one there that averaged across two years or something, but I think in this case we’re making a minor tweak to it that makes sense and I don’t think Alternatives 3 and 4 are really reasonable alternatives.  If General Counsel is okay with where we are, I think I am.

MR. MCLEMORE:  Just to follow up on that, you’re saying that basically the scope of this action is so limited that those two are the main reasonable alternatives.

DR. CRABTREE:  That would seem the case to me, unless someone has something else that seems reasonable.  As I said, we could not have this action in here at all and simply go with the status quo.  All we are doing is making a tweak to how we’re going to adjust the TACs within an F40 percent rebuilding strategy, which I believe is a fairly minor change to it.

MR. MCLEMORE:  Okay.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think we have consensus, or at least I’m seeing it here.  Is there any objection to the motion from the committee members?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  Now let’s go back to Stu and let’s see if he can’t help us.  He’s got some ideas about how to move this thing along, hopefully.

MR. KENNEDY:  Going back to the same table that you were working on, the shaded portions of that, the lines, the rows, fractional bag limits, size limit, and fractional bag size, are the three alternatives that are written up in this document for the 2000 through 2004 time period.
If you choose to continue using those same types of alternatives for the other actions or the other possible reductions necessary, based on the allocation issue, then what I would suggest is you just look across those columns and then make a motion if you feel one of them should not be a possibility at all under whichever -- The shaded rows.

If you do that, then we can write the document based on just your general approach that you accept that sequence of alternatives for this issue and we’ll write the document with those in it.

MS. MORRIS:  Could you say that again?

MR. KENNEDY:  The three action alternatives that are in here, that are in the document now and analyzed, are fractional bag limits, size limits, and fractional bag/size combination.  You have altered one of them by adding captain and crew to it, the fractional bag/size with captain and crew for your preferred alternative.  

You haven’t altered any of the rest of them and we need four sets of three alternatives, one for each of the allocation percentages.  Instead of going through one-by-one, if you just look at the shaded rows and decide whether those shaded rows represent a reasonable group of alternatives for each of them and you just motion the whole thing at once, then we can write the alternatives in this action.  If you feel that one of them needs to be changed for some reason, then we do that and we write them another way.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Julie, I think what he’s saying is if you feel strongly that we don’t need to increase the size limit anymore, we could just do away with that and not have to do an analysis on it.

MR. ADAMS:  I think what we just chose in the last preferred alternative -- It sets a size limit and it sets a fractional bag limit and it discards vessel limit and it discards seasonal closure.  I think we have done everything.

The only thing that -- The row that says it all is the last row of the third column, the 1/2a and thirty inches with a 32 percent reduction.  All you need to do is add captain and crew elimination and you’re done.

MR. KENNEDY:  To one point, yes, because that’s the preferred alternative for the preferred allocation scheme, but there are three other allocation schemes that are in this document and that’s each of those columns.

The ones that are not shaded, there are no alternatives actually written for.  There are examples of how you could get to the percentage you need, but they are not written as alternatives and won’t be unless you pick one of those.

The three rows that are shaded are the ones that are the current alternatives in this document.  If you want to continue with those and say we’ll use the same logic for all four sets, then we can write that document now without you having to go through each alternative.  If you feel that there’s one in there that’s wrong, then take it out and we won’t write them.  Does that make sense to everybody that’s on the panel?

MS. WALKER:  Stu, what you’re saying is the three shaded ones are the ones that you’re going to write analysis for and if we feel that any of those, like vessel limits or the seasonal closure -- If we feel like those are options, we need to say so now or forever hold our tongue on those.

MR. KENNEDY:  The only column of the shaded ones, the three, are written up for the 2000 through 2004 time period.  The other three, 1995 through 2004, 1981 through 2004, and 1981 through 2007, those alternatives need to be written.  
If you don’t give us any more guidance than right now, we will write alternatives for the fractional bag limit at 40 percent, those three shaded rows for the 40 percent, the 29, and the 15 percent reductions, because this document has those allocations in there.

Even though you picked a preferred, the other ones are still there and so we have to put alternatives in and in case somebody changes their mind, the analyses is done.
MS. WALKER:  Do you need me to make that motion, to only consider the three shaded rows in the analysis of the document?  I’ll make that motion, Mr. Chairman, if I can get a second.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The motion on the floor is just to consider those action items that are in the shaded part of the table.  Is there a second?  Degraaf seconds.

MR. TEEHAN:  I have just a comment.  It seems like in our discussions earlier that increasing the size limit by any greater amount than one inch didn’t seem to be preferred by the committee.  How does everybody else feel about that?  

If that’s the case, then it would seem to me that we could take the thirty-two, thirty-four, and thirty-one-inch options off the table.  I’m not making a motion, but I’m just asking what other people feel.

MS. WALKER:  I was talking to Julie on the break and I don’t know how much data we have that shows the 20 percent release mortality.  I’ve caught a lot of amberjack and you can’t kill them, in my opinion, unless you gaff them.

I’m not sure how much data we have.  They are a very hearty species.  Generally, you fish for them with live bait and so you’re catching them higher up the water column.  I don’t know if Stu can help us with that, how many studies actually were used to make that determination of 20 percent release mortality, because that seems extremely high to me.

MR. KENNEDY:  I can’t answer that question.  I would have to go back to the documents in the original data workshop to find out where that came from and how much data was involved in that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Dr. Crabtree, do you have any information on that for us?

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t.  Andy, are you familiar enough to comment?

MS. WALKER:  Also, Mr. Chairman, it was interesting in what Steve had said and I would like to see the maximum size for yield per recruit, because apparently at the size limit we are at now in recreational it’s less than 50 percent.

MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  There’s a bycatch practicability analysis in the document and I don’t recall what section, but it should discuss the release mortality rates for both amberjack and gray triggerfish and from what I recall with greater amberjack, it’s two very limited studies with very small sample sizes and not a lot of information.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Dr. Shipp, do you have anything on that?
DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, I’m not on the committee, but I would --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  If you come up with something good, we might let you vote next time.

DR. SHIPP:  It’s got to be anecdotal, but I agree wholeheartedly with Bobbi.  I can’t ever recall seeing an amberjack float away.  They have a very small gas bladder and they don’t have an embolism problem like the other reef fishes do and I’m like Andy.  

I think that 20 percent is based on very, very limited data.  The other thing is the comment that Steve made.  I think at twenty-eight inches they’re not -- I think it’s only about 40 to 50 percent sexual maturity.

MR. ATRAN:  In the document, it states that 50 percent of male greater amberjack are mature by twenty-five inches and 50 percent of female greater amberjack are mature by twenty-nine inches.  We generally look at the female spawning stock biomass when we look at how healthy the stock is.

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m satisfied.  It sounds like there’s enough interest in size and so let’s leave it in there and it will give Stu something to do.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?  The motion on the floor is to consider only those action items in the shaded areas of B-4(a), the FOY Rebuilding Plan.  
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I need to probably clarify this motion, in that it doesn’t take away the captain and crew, because that’s in the preferred alternative and that area is not shaded.  I am making this motion for the shaded areas only under the recreational options.  That may clarify it.

MR. KENNEDY:  We will include the captain and crew in the one fish for two with allowance and thirty inches and captain and crew and I’m assuming we’ll do that for all of them, because you wanted to attain a little bit higher proportion than what the target was.  We’ll just do it for all three of those.

One won’t be done, because with that kind of reduction, it’s already too much and so it just isn’t going to be a possibility for that one.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That’s fine.

MS. MORRIS:  This would eliminate any analysis of seasonal closures as a possible management measure for the recreational fishery and is that right, Ms. Walker?

MS. WALKER:  That is correct.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  If this motion passes, that would be correct.

MS. MORRIS:  For those of us who have heartburn about a 20 percent release mortality that’s been called into question, but is what the assessment and the document are working with, that doesn’t leave us with much to work with as a management measure.  I think we should keep seasonal closures in the mix, either that or vessel limits in the mix, so that there’s something else besides just these fractional shares.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I would suggest you amend the motion at that point, so we could get it up or down.  Amend the motion so that we get the will of the committee.

MS. MORRIS:  I would offer an amendment to include seasonal closures in the alternatives that are analyzed.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second?  Dr. Crabtree seconds.  We’ve been discussing this for a while and do we need further discussion?  Seeing no hands come up, all in favor of the amendment which would add seasonal closures to the bevy of actions to be considered please signify by saying aye; opposed same sign.  The chair cannot make a decision.  All in favor please raise your hand; opposed same sign.  The motion carries.

Now we’re to the original motion.  All those in favor of the original motion signify by saying aye; opposed same sign.  The motion carries.

MR. TEEHAN:  Could I ask Stu -- Would it be possible, and this is what we do at the state level when we start to get into these multispecies closure situations, to develop some sort of a table that we can have to look at to see what is closed when and see what kind of conflicts we may be having so that we’re not shutting every fishery down the same month?
MR. KENNEDY:  We can provide that.  Do you want it in the document or just as a handout for like the next meeting?

MR. TEEHAN:  Probably just handout would be fine, I think, unless somebody feels like it needs to be in the document.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  If it’s going out to public hearing, it would seem to me that it would be more appropriate in the document.

DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, would it help if we limited the extent of what we’re going to consider with seasonal closures?  We have a commercial closed season now from March through May and it seems to me if we’re going to consider a recreational closure that it just makes sense to have it fall in that March to May period.

Would it help you analytically if we don’t consider any seasonal closures outside of March through May or does that not accomplish anything?

MR. KENNEDY:  The row that Ms. Morris added to the thing starts on March 1.  We’ve matched them as close as we could for that very reason.  If you’re going to have a closure, have both of them.  They’re not exactly the same length, but --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  At this point, I think we move on to the commercial side of this, which I guess -- The alternatives are on page 31.

MR. KENNEDY:  The alternatives are on page 33.  The action starts on page 30.  Again, you have the tables in there for the various types of reductions and how much you would get from each one if you were to change trip limits and size limits and seasons and so forth.

The alternatives are on page 33 and, again, go to the same handout, the same side of it, the FOY Rebuilding Plan, and look at the commercial block that’s right below the recreational.

Based on what you’ve done with those -- Again, the 1981 through 2004 is your preferred allocation plan and so it would require a 38 percent reduction and we would follow those same shaded blocks, unless you prefer something else.  I would say we would follow the same blocks across all of the allocation options, unless you decide to change one or more of those.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That seemed to be probably the least confusing for the public anyway and certainly we need to be least confused too.  Is there any objection to that suggestion by staff that we keep those same actions that we just passed in the recreational?

MR. KENNEDY:  For clarification, those actions are not the same, obviously.  It’s trip limits, size reduction and trip combination and quota, but it’s those same shaded rows that you would be using, unless you want to change them.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Correct.

MS. WALKER:  You would include now the seasons.  The closures, of course, are different here for the commercial as opposed to the recreational and is that what you’re suggesting?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think yes, there would be seasonal and there would be an analysis done, which would be in the document, which would allow us to review what other things are being closed at the same time right in front of us, so we don’t get confused or having multiple closures.

MR. KENNEDY:  There would not be an analysis of alternatives for season closure only or for trip and season or for size reduction and season.  Those ones that are not shaded would not be part of the analysis of alternatives.  They may still be in the document as a table showing you what kinds of things could be done, but they would not be analyzed as an alternative.

MS. WALKER:  Can you remind me, Mr. Chairman -- It seems that I recall the commercial fishermen asking for a smaller size limit.  Can anyone help me with that, maybe Philip or --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I recall it, but I don’t know --

MS. WALKER:  Aren’t they at thirty-eight now or --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  They’re at thirty-six.

MR. HORN:  It’s at thirty-six right now with a ninety-day closure.  A smaller size limit obviously is going to increase catchability immediately and they may catch them a lot quicker.  I don’t know.

I personally -- I’m not on this committee, but my personal opinion is leave the size limit where it is.  Everybody is used to it.  Whether they’re happy or unhappy, they’re used to it, but that’s just me personally.

MR. KENNEDY:  At the last meeting, you all motioned to ask for some alternatives that reduced bycatch in the commercial fishery, dead discards in the commercial fishery.  The things that are being done already in 18A, where we required circle hooks and did a number of other things, are already being done and so we couldn’t use those.
What we used as a way to reduce discard mortality, or discards essentially, was to reduce the size, which had a significant impact on reducing the number of dead discards.  However, it requires that you have a more draconian cut in something else in order to cover the difference and that’s what it amounts to.

MS. WALKER:  Based on what Mr. Horn has said, I would move that under the commercial alternatives that we consider trip limits, seasons, and quotas.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s a motion on the floor.  Is there a second?  I don’t see a second.

MR. HORN:  I would like a little clarification in the document on page 31, in the lower paragraph, the statement that 73 percent of the dead discards is in the commercial fishery.  How does that compute with the 20 percent that we discussed?  I thought the 20 percent was used across the board and maybe I’m not reading this correctly, but I don’t see where it says 20 percent anywhere in the commercial fishery.

The commercial fishery is catching the same amberjack that the recreational fishery is catching in a lot of the same places and their discard rate is probably going to be about the same.  Again, unless you gaff that rascal, then the odds are when you throw him over that he’s going to go, but I would like some information on that, that statement that’s in the document.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Dr. Crabtree, do you want Mr. Strelcheck back?

DR. CRABTREE:  Andy is coming back, but I think that the 20 percent is a release mortality rate.  I think the 73 percent is the proportion of total dead discards and so I think we’re just comparing different numbers, but I’m not sure who wrote this.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Stu, I think you probably wrote that section, to be honest with you, but I would guess it’s coming directly out of the assessment and the commercial fishery is estimated to discard a much larger number of fish than the recreational sector.  Even though you’re applying the same release mortality rate, the dead discards are going to be greater, because they’re discarding more fish.

MR. HORN:  I would accept that if there was a consistent directed amberjack fishery, but it’s not.  The amberjack fishery in the commercial sector is primarily a bycatch fishery.  Don’t get me wrong.  When the season closes and it opens back up, the harvest increases, obviously.  Folks go and the first two or three people that catch them get the bigger price and the price drops and they quit fishing again.

It’s primarily a bycatch fishery and not a directed fishery and I would argue that that is a radically inconsistent number with what is taking place in the fishery.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Andy, where is this data coming from?  Do we have any studies on it or Stu?

MR. KENNEDY:  Andy is right that the seventy -- I was trying to figure out where this all was coming from and sorry that I was behind.  The 73 percent of the dead discards is coming from the assessment, from the estimates.

The release mortality rate is the same, 20 percent on both fisheries, and the primary reason why, I believe anyway, why that is so high is because you have a thirty-six-inch minimum size versus the recreational, which has a twenty-eight-inch minimum size, and that’s -- That may or may not be the right reason.  It’s the best we have, but the information that we have says that there’s a lot more discards in the commercial fishery than there are in the recreational fishery, which means there are more dead discards as well.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The question is where is the information that decided that this amount of fish is being discarded dead?  Where is that coming from?

MR. STRELCHECK:  It was discussed during the data and assessment workshops and it’s part of the record in terms of SEDAR-9.  Typically, the commercial discard information is based on logbook records submitted by commercial fishermen and the recreational discards are then estimated based on the MRFSS survey, with some adjustments made for Texas and headboats, since they don’t collect discard information.

MR. HORN:  Just another reason that these assumptions are off the wall and how bad this assessment is.

MS. MORRIS:  The question we’re talking about right now is which of these commercial strategies to continue to analyze in the document and is that right?  Okay.  Both trip limits and quota lead to race for the fish and that’s problematic.

Size reduction seems like it ought to be in the mix, because of the discard mortality issue, and Mr. Daughdrill was just telling me that the gaff is used with the larger fish and so the larger fish are more likely to need a gaff and that’s what leads to the discard mortality.  I think we have to have size reduction in the mix.

Trip limits have been an effective measure in the grouper fishery, but they were very problematic in the red snapper fishery, right?  I think we have to continue to analyze trip limits, seasons, size reductions, and quotas.  That would be my motion, to continue to analyze trips, seasons, size reduction, and quota.
MR. KENNEDY:  Are you saying then that you would include both the size reduction season row and the size reduction trip row, because they’re combinations of the three that you said.

MS. MORRIS:  Yes, I want both of those analyzed.  I want all six to be analyzed.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second to the motion?  It ended up that you wanted them all analyzed, right?  I would say that without a motion that’s what is going to happen, even if it passes or fails.
MS. WALKER:  I have one comment and one question.  Julie, when Mr. Daughdrill was talking about the larger amberjack being gaffed, those are legal fish and so they’re going to keep those anyway and as far as -- We’ve definitely got a controversy right now on this release mortality.  

I would like to know if there have been any observer studies included in this guesstimate of 20 percent for both the recreational and commercial.  I know you say that Andy told us that it was very limited data and are we just depending on logbooks and MRFSS, Andy?  Is that all there is?
MR. STRELCHECK:  The data we’re using or was used in the data workshop is based on some observer records from the headboat fishery and a limited number of samples from the commercial fishery, which I believe were also observer records.  Once again, it’s small sample sizes.  We can ask potentially the State of Florida, they have a headboat observer program, to provide us some ongoing observer data, but that’s occurred since the last SEDAR meeting.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I would like council members to be able to see that data and understand when he’s saying limited how limited it is before we just arbitrarily say we’re going to accept a 20 percent release mortality for commercial and recreational fisheries.

DR. CRABTREE:  Let’s remember that nobody is arbitrarily doing anything.  This went through a data workshop, an assessment workshop, and a review workshop.  It was all looked at carefully and it’s been reviewed by the SSC and so be careful with our language.

Secondly, don’t assume that because if you somehow reduce the release mortality rate that things get better.  They may well get worse.  Look at gag.  That’s exactly what happened and the overfishing worsened.  We’re not going to get a much better number on this.

People have looked at it and people have reviewed it and so I don’t think we’re going to get very far on this and let’s not forget that we have a time lime to meet here.  We need to go to public hearing and we need to come back at the August or October meeting and take final action on this.

I wanted to come back to the issue at hand in terms of looking at these measures.  I don’t personally see much to be gained by looking at seasonal closures.  We’ve got a three-month seasonal closure now.

Realistically, if you want to be ensured that you’re going to constrain the catch and be able to control it and avoid paybacks and things like that, you’re likely going to look at a quota for this fishery, in which case I’m not sure that additional seasonal closures is really something that needs to be analyzed at this point.  I would be willing to go along with trip limit, quota, and size limit reduction and just look at those things.

MS. WALKER:  For the record, Dr. Crabtree, I’m not trying to make the numbers better.  I want to know the truth.  I want us to use accurate numbers in release mortality.  It’s not just to make the numbers better.  That’s not what I’m looking for.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Unless we find a motion we can get a second to and possibly pass, then -- You’re going to try to make one?  We’re zero for two.

DR. CRABTREE:  I would make a motion that we remove the analysis of closed seasons from this.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second?  Ms. Morris seconds.  Discussion?  With that, Dr. Crabtree, all the other actions would remain there.

MR. GILL:  For clarity purposes, does that not in effect say that we’re considering for analysis in the commercial FOY Rebuilding Plan the shaded areas only?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Yes.  We’re back to that again.  Let’s vote this up or down.  We’ve got some things we need to take care of.  All in favor of the motion signify by saying aye; all opposed same sign.  The motion carries.  At this point, the chair would like to turn over the microphone to the council chairman, Mr. Riechers.
MR. RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Minton.  As many of you can see, we’ve been joined by Rear Admiral Joel Whitehead, who is Commander of the Eighth Coast Guard District.  We welcome you.  We don’t get this opportunity very often and he has taken time out of his very busy schedule to be with us.  

We were hoping that we would be at the start of our meeting at about this time.  We’re running a little behind, but we certainly want to take this opportunity for the Rear Admiral to make some comments and have a chance to visit with us here just a little bit.  With that, welcome and I’ll turn it over to you.
RADM JOEL WHITEHEAD:  Thank you very much.  I’m very happy to be here.  I think the last time I came here was about 2002 maybe or 2001, when I was the District Chief of Staff, and so it’s good to be back here now that I’m the District Commander and it’s good to see you all here.

I think most of you know about the Eighth District, but for those of you who may not quite understand the extent of our operations, let me just mention that the Eighth Coast Guard District is the largest of all of the nine Coast Guard districts.

We call ourselves the guardian of the heartland, because in 1996, we combined the old Second District, which is based up in St. Louis, and combined that with the Gulf coastal states, the five down here, to create the largest Coast Guard district of twenty-six states.

It’s larger than the original Louisiana Purchase and right now, we stretch eastward from the Appalachian Mountains to the Rocky Mountains and from the Panhandle of Florida over to the U.S./Mexican border.
We have about 1,200 miles of coastline in the Gulf and 10,300 miles of navigable waterways on the Ohio, Mississippi, Missouri, Arkansas, Tennessee, and I’m sure a few other rivers that I’ve forgotten.  The ports of New Orleans and Houston, of course, are two of the largest shipping ports in the nation, with more than two million barrels of oil and a million tons of cargo imported daily.

In fact, if you look at our district, of the forty busiest ports in the United States, over half of them are in the Eighth Coast Guard District and then in addition to that, offshore there are over 6,500 fixed oil rigs and platforms in the Gulf of Mexico that keep our Marine Safety Program pretty busy.

Along with our Marine Safety duties, we’re also responsible for search and rescue, the maintenance of aids to navigation all along the Gulf Coast and the river system, as well as law enforcement duties that include fisheries, alien migration, interdiction operations, counter narcotics, and homeland security missions.

To say that we are one small organization with many responsibilities would probably be an understatement and the Coast Guard’s importance as an organization I think was highlighted after Hurricane Katrina rolled ashore and created a 900,000 square mile area of destruction along the Gulf Coast.

During that grueling operational period that followed and despite many of their personal losses, men and women of the Eighth District and much of the rest of the Coast Guard came to this area.  They assisted with a joint agency effort and rescued over 33,400 people.

They also worked more than 700 pollution incidents, which together combine to about three-quarters of the value of the Exxon Valdez oil spill or the quantity that was spilled then and as the damage assessments were being completed, and this is where it really gets into your world of work, it became very apparent that the fishing industry was one of the hardest hit by Katrina, with much of the infrastructure destroyed or crippled in the key ports of coastal Louisiana, Mississippi, Alabama, and Texas.

Even today, it’s still largely unknown the number of vessels that were either lost or are no longer fishing and I think it will probably take years before we really know that.

I want to mention one other thing that is not directly a matter of the council’s responsibility, but I think it’s something that needs attention and it probably won’t be a surprise to any of you, but the fishing industry is one of the most hazardous occupations in the United States, according to the National Research Council.

Fatality rates for commercial fishermen are significantly higher than those of any other industry.  Many Americans and U.S. vessels are employed in the high-risk industry in the Gulf of Mexico and I’m really concerned about the safety of the commercial fishing fleet.

The Coast Guard encourages compliance with the Commercial Fishing Industry Vessel Safety Act through a voluntary inspection program managed by the local Coast Guard units and that’s enforced by our boarding teams at sea.

The compliance rate for commercial fishing vessels has leveled now to about 60 percent over the last five years in the Gulf of Mexico, but we’re seeing an alarming drop in compliance, most likely due to hardship conditions that have developed after Katrina.  In fact, last year we terminated the voyages of seventy-five fishing vessels.

We physically escorted each of them back to their port because their violations were so grossly negligent and the conditions posed significant possibility of the loss of life.  Lack of safety equipment alone has often been directly responsible for the loss of life, loss of property, and loss of revenue due to casualties at sea.

I would ask that you, the responsible members of the fishing industry and that fishing community, stress to all the commercial fishermen that you know the importance of carrying the required safety-related equipment, as well as maintaining the equipment in an operational condition and understanding how it operates.
Because we’re a multi-mission agency, we have a difficult balancing act to maintain.  The events of 9/11 significantly shifted the primary mission of the Coast Guard to a focus on homeland security and actually, I would say we pretty much hold homeland security and search and rescue at about the same degree of importance.

The events of 9/11 significantly shifted our primary mission to that focus on homeland security and in the years that followed 9/11, as the Coast Guard got a better handle on homeland security, the enforcement effort had started to slowly shift back to fisheries in the Eighth District until we were impacted by Hurricane Katrina and more recently by the complications of the Coast Guard’s Deepwater Program.

Let me mention a word about that.  Some of you may know that the Deepwater Program is the term we’re using for the recapitalization of our ships and aircraft and our C4 or ISRs systems.

We were trying to do those all at the same time and we ran into a -- Without going into a lot of detail, we ran into a lot of complications with the program and in fact, had to take eight 123-foot cutters that had been -- These were formerly 110-foot patrol boats that are really the workhorse of the Coast Guard.

We took eight of those 110s and cut them in half and stretched them into 123-foot vessels.  They had tremendous engineering problems with them, to the point that we had to decommission all eight of those vessels.  They were getting buckling on the decks and they were unsafe to operate even at low speeds.  It’s a matter of litigation and a lot of argument with the company that was working on it.

Needless to say, we’ve lost eight cutters.  They are all tied up at the Coast Guard yard in Maryland.  We also have eight cutters that are in Iraq and working over there and so in effect, we’ve lost sixteen Coast Guard cutters that would be the primary vessels engaged in fisheries.  Those complications have not helped us at all.

While I would say that I’m not at all happy still with the level of fisheries enforcement that we’re doing, we are working closely with our partner agencies, NOAA Fisheries and each of the state agencies that are federally deputized under the Joint Enforcement Agreement, as well as we’re capitalizing as much as we can on the new technologies available in the Gulf of Mexico to better direct the limited resources that we do have.

Although a majority of our on-the-water presence over the last year has been homeland security-related, conducting high interest vessel boardings and escorts, cruise ship escorts, and security patrols, we also managed to prosecute several significant fisheries cases.  

For example, in 2006, we detected over 140 fishing vessels, mostly Mexican lanchas, that were illegally operating within our waters.  Most were compelled out of our EEZ and twelve were actually seized and the crews turned over to customs and border protection.

We also continue to issue violations for TEDs and BRDs and we’ve had several high-profile cases involving HMS vessels illegally using live bait.  We recently had our first Gulf reef fish VMS case as well.

Through highly publicized cases like this and the improved use of technology, we intend to provide a continuing deterrent effect to those that would violate the regulations and as you debate the best courses of action to recover and maintain our fisheries stocks, please keep law enforcement in mind.  I ask that as much as possible your regulations be easily understood by the public and by our enforcement personnel at sea.  
Within your area of responsibility, the Coast Guard has forty-three units and although those units have numerous other law enforcement responsibilities, we will continue to do our best to enforce fisheries laws and meet our responsibilities under the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act.  Good, enforceable regulations will help us to do just that.

As my representative, Lieutenant Commander Keister keeps me fully apprised of the issues that come before the council and I do want you to know that I fully support the work that you do together in developing regulations that are both enforceable and safe.  

I appreciate the opportunity to speak with you and to be here today and I look forward to the continued cooperation between the Coast Guard and the council.  Again, thank you very much for your partnership and cooperation.

MR. RIECHERS:  Thank you, Admiral Whitehead.  Are there any questions or comments?

MS. WALKER:  Thank you very much for being here.  Can you tell me are captains on charter and commercial vessels legally responsible for their crew’s safety?

RADM WHITEHEAD:  Yes, they are and they certainly could also be subject to civil claims as well and that does happen all the time, certainly.

MR. RIECHERS:  Any other questions or comments?  Do you have a comment, Mr. Perret, or a question?

MR. PERRET:  Admiral, thank you for being here and having lost property in two states from Katrina, I can say that the Coast Guard did a tremendous job following the storm and I just want to thank you on behalf of the Coast Guard for all your efforts there, because your agency did a tremendous job.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Admiral, along that line, I would also like to thank you from the people of Alabama.  The Coast Guard units there have been responsible for saving many lives, both in the commercial and recreational sector, and it’s a pleasure working with your crew there.  We appreciate it.

RADM WHITEHEAD:  I have to tell you I was not yet back in the Eighth District when Katrina happened.  I was in Washington, D.C. and at the time, I was in charge of public affairs and congressional affairs for the Coast Guard.

During Katrina, my job was mostly managing the media, which was significant, and going up to the Hill a lot to do briefings for various congressional committees and members of Congress who wanted to hear about it, but I watched, like everybody else did, what went on.

Actually, what happened, people are a little surprised to hear, was kind of textbook, the way we normally do things, with a few additional things thrown in.  The process that we used was exactly the same, in the sense that we evacuated our families and we got our ships and aircraft out of the way in advance.  That was all normal.

The part that was abnormal was the size of the storm was so giant that we had to move our District Command and Control from New Orleans to St. Louis, where we had a mirror site, and then we moved our command that had all of Louisiana from New Orleans over to Alexandria.  

Other than that and the scope and the amount of the damage and that sort of thing, it was sort of a normal approach.  I was also extraordinarily proud of the work that our folks here did, especially as many of them had also lost their homes.  Thanks very much.

MR. RIECHERS:  Any other comments or questions?  With that, I can share just a recent story of my own, where I was with a member of the two-party fishing vessel, private recreational vessel, that had capsized off of Galveston and they spent the night in the water and got onto a rig and were found by your group.

Certainly that you can see that search and rescue and your ability to do those kinds of things really affects people’s lives on the ground.  I was with someone who was very close to one of those people and that Friday morning, he was very ecstatic when they happened to be found and were being transported to the hospital and so thank you so much for what you do and for all the people here in the Eighth Coast Guard District and thank you for being here.  With that, I will turn it back over to our chairman, Mr. Minton.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Moving back to the document again, I think that completed the amberjack series and now we’re going to move into gray triggerfish, which I think the action items start on 2.2, page 36.  Stu, go ahead.
MR. KENNEDY:  Action 6 is on page 36.  There are no status criteria and benchmarks for gray triggerfish and so we have set out a few for you.  Alternative 1 maintains status quo, which is MFMT equal to 30 percent SPR and OY equal to F20 percent SPR.

Alternative 2 and 3 set MFMT as FMSY or the proxy of F30 percent SPR, the same as status quo.  This has been the council’s preferred in the past.

MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, Julie just pointed out, and correctly, that we did not pick a preferred for Action 5 and do we need to do that before we move on to Action 6?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We did not pick a preferred, but the only motion we were able to pass was that we were going to review all of them.  If you want to go back to that, that’s fine.

MR. KENNEDY:  All of them will be analyzed and so it’s up to you.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Bob, we were having such a tough time on getting through a motion that I didn’t figure we would have any success with that.  If you want to try, we’ll certainly entertain that.

MS. MORRIS:  I would move that the preferred alternative be an alternative that combines a reduced size limit with quota, to be determined by staff, to reduce the size limit to thirty-two inches and figure out the comparable quota.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Did you say thirty-two or thirty-three?

MS. MORRIS:  The current Alternative 4 is thirty-two inches and so I was going to stick with that.

MR. KENNEDY:  The preferred alternative would be one that would match -- Are you saying the alternative would be one that would match the 1981 to 2004 time period?

MS. MORRIS:  Correct.

MR. KENNEDY:  You want a thirty-two-inch minimum size or a --

MS. MORRIS:  Right.  That’s what I was going to move, the thirty-two-inch that’s already in Alternative 4 with the appropriate quota for the time series that we’ve selected.

MR. KENNEDY:  In either case, it would still be the same.  The quota would be 546,000 pounds at 38 percent reduction and what you would be adding to that as a preferred would be a thirty-two-inch minimum size.  The minimum size reduces discards and increases availability.  They would catch the quota quicker, but it would be the same quota and so that’s what you’re asking, I think.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second?  Dr. Crabtree seconds the motion.

MS. WALKER:  Stu, you will analyze yield per recruit, what’s that going to do commercial-wise by going down in the size limit?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  He is signifying yes.  Is there any discussion?

DR. CRABTREE:  Alex and I spoke a moment about the SEDAR assessment.  They did do runs -- The 20 percent release mortality number for greater amberjack is highly uncertain and the SEDAR documents acknowledge that in it.  

They did do runs -- Alex, correct me if I’m wrong, but they did runs at zero, 20, and 40 percent and it made very little difference in the outcome of the assessment.  The assessment is not very sensitive to what the value of the release mortality rate is, but it is a relatively uncertain number, the 20 percent.

DR. ALEX CHESTER:  The 20 percent, from what I can tell looking at the SEDAR documents, is based on some empirical data from the headboat surveys, which showed an immediate death of around 10 percent or so and so the assumption was that additional fish would subsequently die.

As Roy pointed out, accurately, running the sensitivities from zero to 40 percent discard mortality made very, very little difference in the overfishing and overfished conclusions.  I should add that we are expecting, with Dr. Nance’s enhanced Reef Fish Observer Program, that in subsequent years we’re certainly hopeful to be able to get a lot more empirical data on discard mortality.

MR. GILL:  I think for purposes of moving on and getting some public comment on this issue that I will support this motion.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:   We have a motion on the floor.  Is there objection to the motion?  There is objection.  All those in favor of the motion signify by saying aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion carries.  Thank you, Ms. Morris.  Now, let’s move back to where we were just a second ago.

MR. KENNEDY:  We’re back to page 36, status criteria and benchmarks.  Alternative 2 and 3, as I said, set MFMT at MSY or a proxy, which in this case would be 30 percent SPR and that’s what the council has used in the past, both as the MFMT and as a proxy.  The SEDAR review panel recommended SPR-based thresholds because they did not trust the biomass-based estimates.

Alternative 2 sets MSST at one minus M times B times SSB MSY or the proxy, SSB 30 percent SPR.  This has also been the council’s preferred over the past and it’s recommended by NMFS for species that have low natural mortality or relatively low.

Alternative 3 -- The change between Alternative 2 and Alternative 3 is the MSST.  MSST for Alternative 3 is 0.5 times SSB MSY.  It’s slightly more risky to do that.  Both of those alternatives, 2 and 3, provide two options for OY, as the yield at an F value of either 75 percent or 90 percent of MFMT.

If you go 75 percent, it’s more conservative and you wind up with less chance of actually slipping back into an overfishing condition.  

One thing you need to remember is that depending upon which one of these you select, Alternative 2 or Alternative 3, the status of the gray triggerfish could wind up or will wind up being overfished, as well as undergoing overfishing.  If you pick Alternative 2, it causes the stock to be overfished, whereas Alternative 3 would not.  Those are the effects of what you would be doing.

DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, what is the natural mortality rate that was used in the assessment for gray trigger?

MR. KENNEDY:  0.27.

DR. CRABTREE:  0.27?  One minus M, we would be setting it at 73 percent of BMSY.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Committee recommendations?

MR. ADAMS:  All of the actions that apply to gray triggerfish, it seems that they play off of each other.  If you do one action, then it changes other actions and so it’s very difficult to assimilate what provides the biggest bang for the buck and whether or not some of the actions are needed if they’re taken in other actions.

I’m just wondering if we could get a chart with a matrix on it that shows the different reductions like we’ve been handed out for amberjack, if we could get a matrix chart like that for triggerfish before the council meeting and wait for actions on triggerfish until we see that.  I’m just saying it’s very confusing to me on whether or not all of these actions are needed.

We may just be able to do one action, increase size limit across the board, and solve everything, but I can’t tell that without looking at something that shows all of them.

MR. KENNEDY:  I have the tables for gray triggerfish the same as you had for greater amberjack.  However, this action, there are no thresholds and benchmarks that are recent and that all of them will comply with SFA.

You need to pick these and they don’t affect those percentages.  What will affect what you’re going to do is the allocation and the regional management, which are the next two issues, and I have the table for all of those and so you’ll be able to pick from those the same way you did for amberjack.

MS. MORRIS:  I move that the preferred alternative be Alternative 2, Option A.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second?  Dr. Crabtree seconds and do you have discussion?

MS. MORRIS:  The discussion and Stu’s comments point out that Alternative 3 is less conservative, more risky, and has a greater chance of allowing triggerfish biomass to decrease to the point that it would be difficult to recover it.  The downside of Alternative 2 is that leads to an assessment that the stock is currently overfished, but if it is, then we need to face that and take the measures necessary to rebuild it.

DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, I’m looking at Table 1.2.1, Status Determination Criteria and Stock Status of Gray Triggerfish, and I look down the table at the spawning stock biomass in 2004 over spawning stock biomass at MSY and the value is 1.1, which would indicate to me that the biomass in 2004 was above BMSY.  

MR. KENNEDY:  On page 9?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes.  Then it seems like when I look at the figure below that that the spawning stock biomass is right at BMSY.  It doesn’t appear to me that it would be overfished.

MR. KENNEDY:  Remember that the SSB is -- I think you’re using SSB of MSY, the last row?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes.  The SSB in 2004 is greater than BMSY, correct?

MR. KENNEDY:  Correct.

DR. CRABTREE:  So it’s not overfished.

MR. KENNEDY:  The alternative uses the proxy SPR of 30 percent, which is the one above that.  Therefore, you wind up with a 0.6.  Your ratio of SSB 2004 over SSB at SPR 30 percent is 0.642.  I could be reading it wrong, but --

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s based on the F30 percent and not the FMSY.
MR. KENNEDY:  The SEDAR stock assessment panel did not trust biomass-based estimates and so they suggested that the proxy be 30 percent SPR rather than MSY.  Even though the alternative says MSY or proxy thereof, unless you want to go back to MSY, the recommendation from SEDAR is to stick with SPR-based values.

DR. CRABTREE:  If we select Alternative 2 as the preferred, we’re going to need to add rebuilding plans to this document.

MR. KENNEDY:  I think I’m correct in saying -- Andy may be able to help me, since we all did these analyses.  If we add a rebuilding plan, the target F to end overfishing is still the same, 33 percent.  Is that correct?  Does that make sense?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  For the record, he was indicating yes.

DR. CRABTREE:  Basically, we would then have to just put in that the rebuilding plan would be ten years or something below that and we would fish at the FOY level and so it would be a relatively simple adjustment.

MR. KENNEDY:  I think at this point it would be a relatively simple adjustment.  It would add an alternative or several alternatives, but it would be a fairly straightforward process to add that.  I may be able to -- If Andy and I get together, we may be able to verify that before the council meeting.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We have a motion on the floor.  Is there further discussion?  Is there objection to the motion?  Seeing and hearing none, the motion carries.

MR. KENNEDY:  Action 7 is on page 38.  
DR. CRABTREE:  Stu, as we move through the document and look at ending the overfishing, are you figuring the reductions to get us to FOY or to get us to the MFMT, which would be the F30 percent?

MR. KENNEDY:  I’m going to have to check it.  I’m not sure.  I would ask Andy if he remembers which that was, because we split the writing and I would have to go back and check it to be sure.  It’s F30 percent?  Okay.

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s an additional revision, because we need to figure the needed reductions to get to FOY.  That’s our target and that’s what we’re trying to get to and so we’re going to need to somehow figure that out.

MR. KENNEDY:  I think we can do that between now and the council meeting, but we’re going to have to -- I would hope we can go through the rest of this document and get as much of it done as we can and we’ll try to fix that or give you an estimate of what the difference would be, based on whatever alternatives are left in this document by the end.  That’s the best we can do.  Are we on to Action 7, which is gray triggerfish allocations?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Yes.  Are there committee recommendations?

MS. MORRIS:  To be consistent with what we did on amberjack, Alternative 4 I would move to be the preferred alternative, which uses the longest time period we have, 1981 through 2004, and the averages that are derived from that as the basis for the allocation.
MR. TEEHAN:  I’ll second that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We have a second by Mr. Teehan.  I have a question.  It almost seems impossible, but if we had Alternative 1, 7 percent, that’s more of a bycatch fishery than anything else, even at 16 percent.  Julie, I think you’ve got something going here.  We’ve got a motion and a second on the floor.  Seeing no discussion, is there any objection to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  Thank you very much, Ms. Morris.
MR. KENNEDY:  Action 8 is on page 40, which is the regional management discussion that you had at the last council meeting.  There are only two options, one to do equal reductions across the Gulf and the other one is to take all of the reduction that is necessary from the eastern Gulf, which would be from Stat Areas 1 through 12, which is close to the Mississippi River mouth.

If you do that, then the reduction at 33 percent, which is going to have to change to something slightly different than that, but the 33 percent would increase to 41 in the eastern Gulf in order to accomplish the same amount of reduction Gulf-wide and that’s what those two alternatives do, either way.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Are there committee recommendations?  

MR. KENNEDY:  One thing to consider in this is that if you do that, on the recreational side the changes are not really significant, because nearly all the catch is on that side.  Over 90 percent of it is actually on that side.

In the commercial fishery, you’re going to have to -- The commercial fishery is going to have to take a bigger hit in the end.  The 41 percent is overall, but the commercial fishery, about 35 percent of that fishery exists in the western Gulf, so that the other 65 percent is going to have to take the entire hit in order to accomplish the overall reduction.  Does that make sense?

MR. ADAMS:  I make a motion that Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative.  Just a comment.  I’m trying to move things through the committee and I think -- I’m going to look forward to more discussion from the full council on this.  

The alternatives in the document don’t seem to be directly addressing what we were trying to suggest to staff in earlier meetings, that we concentrate on the 90 percent take which is recreational catch in the eastern Gulf.  We’re not trying to penalize any sector or any other region.  At least as we can was my original preference, but like I said, I’m just trying to move this through the committee.

MR. KENNEDY:  I understand that, but the end product is the assessment and you heard that this morning.  The assessment is a Gulf-wide assessment and so we’re still left with having to reduce the entire catch by 33 percent or slightly more if we change the rebuilding plan or add a rebuilding plan.  Then we have to reduce it all from one group.

MR. ADAMS:  You did hear after the assessment that there were several people that disagreed with the conclusion.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The motion on the floor is to select Alternative 2 as the preferred.  Was there a second?  No.

MS. MORRIS:  I would move that Alternative 1 be the preferred alternative.
MR. GILL:  I’ll second it.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Now we have a motion and a second.  We have discussed this.  All in favor signify by saying aye; opposed same sign.  The motion carries.

MR. KENNEDY:  Action 9 is on page 41 and the alternatives are on page 44, recreational reductions.  This is targeting 33 percent and based on your actions for the thresholds, we’re going to have to change that to a different number and I’ll try to bring that back at least by the council meeting, but you have Tab B-4(b), which you just were handed out.
Based on your decision just now about regional management, you would look at the alternatives on the front of that, which is no regional management.  Again, the shaded rows are the one group that’s currently set in this document and analyzed and if you choose to use that same logic that you used for amberjack, then you would decide whether you want to use that same group for recreational size limit, bag and size, and bag season as your alternatives for the other allocation basis.  We will obviously have to change that some, but if you set those patterns, then we can do the analyses.

DR. CRABTREE:  It looks to me, Stu -- I don’t think we’re going to be able to choose a preferred here, but it looks to me like we can get where we need to be through size limit and bag limit and given that the release mortality rate is so extremely low, I don’t see any sense in analyzing closed seasons in this particular fishery.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I agree.  In fact, I think when the council first set that twelve-inch minimum size total length, I really feel like we should have went fork length there and we wouldn’t be here today.  Are there other comments?

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll move that we look at alternatives that involve bag and size limits and eliminate seasonal closures from consideration.

MS. WALKER:  Second.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Second by Ms. Walker.  Is there discussion?

MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, a point of clarification and not directly related to the motion and should I hold it or discuss it now?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I’ll come back to you.  Is there further discussion on the motion?  Any objection to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  Now, Mr. Gill.

MR. GILL:  The point of clarification is on Alternative 3.  It indicates increasing the size limit to twelve inches, but it already is twelve and so is that thirteen?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  No, that’s the fork length.  It’s total length currently.  Like I said before, I think that’s where we got into trouble, because of that long top fin.

MS. WALKER:  We didn’t choose a preferred alternative.
MR. KENNEDY:  I think it would be difficult, because we’re going to have to come back with a slightly different set of percentages because we added a rebuilding plan to this.  We’re going to have to target a different number and I would rather try to reproduce those tables with the real numbers in it for you to pick a preferred alternative.

DR. CRABTREE:  Regardless of whether we had a rebuilding plan or not, the target would be the OY fishing mortality rate and not the limit fishing mortality rate.  Either way, I think Stu is right.  We’ve got to readjust the percentages.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Does that satisfy you, Bobbi?  Thank you.

MR. KENNEDY:  Action 10, which is the commercial reductions, is on page 49.  I’m not going to go through them.  I’m just going to ask the same question.  The same handout that you had, Tab B-4(b), on the same side, no regional management, the second block are all the commercial ones and do you have any preferences for which ones are analyzed in this document?

Right now, it’s trip limit, size and season closure, size and trip.  There are two versions of size and trip, one at pretty much twelve inches and one at thirteen inches fork length.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Committee?

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I just hate closures, whether it applies to the commercial or the recreational.  I’m going to see if I can get one motion passed this week and say that we eliminate season closures on the commercial sector.
MR. GILL:  I’ll second that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You’ve got a second.  That’s a start.  With that, I assume that you would include all the other things, but eliminate the closures.  I think most of us agree to that.  Is there any discussion?  Hearing none, is there any objection to the motion?  Hearing one objection -- Let’s vote.  All in favor say aye; opposed same sign.  The motion carries.  Bobbi, you can take that one home with you.  Now, do you want to pick a preferred?

MR. KENNEDY:  That concludes 30A.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We’re not going to do -- That’s right.  It’s the same reason.  That concludes 30A.  Let me get back to my agenda.  We’ve got just a few minutes.  What does the committee feel like?  Would you like to try to look at vermilion and then come back to the other?  I don’t think we’re going to get very far into 30B.
DRAFT AMENDMENT 30B
MR. ATRAN:  Just to let you know, on 30B I really wasn’t planning to go over the individual sections, because it’s very much a skeleton right now and we don’t even have the completed analysis from the Science Center.

I was just going to maybe concentrate on what actions we’ve got in here and what maybe we need to put in or take out.  Roy brought up whether or not we need to consider allocation changes and whether or not we need accountability measures and that sort of thing and not really get into the specific alternatives, because there really aren’t a whole lot of alternatives in here right now.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is that what the committee wants to hear then?  We’ve got about fifteen minutes total and we’ll just get into that and see what we can knock out and defer the rest to full council.  Is that a yes or a no?

MS. MORRIS:  Did I miss the announcement that we’re going until noon with the Reef Fish Committee?  Okay.  Then we’re starting full council when?

MR. RIECHERS:  1:30 is when we will start up with full council and we will take any items that were deferred from the Reef Fish Committee and we will try to just deal with those in full council.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Okay, Steve.

MR. ATRAN:  We’re on 30B or as much as we can get to it for now?  Okay.  For 30B, which is Tab B-5, I guess I would direct you mainly to the Table of Contents, because when we split up 30 into two sections, we really didn’t have the new analysis for the gag yet and we’re still awaiting final acceptance by the SSC on some additional analysis that the Science Center is planning to produce in relation to the impact of using a Lorenzen natural mortality curve.
Rather than try to get into what specific alternatives should be in here or out of here, we’ll have that for you at the next iteration.  

I would like you to just direct your attention the Table of Contents, Section 2, Management Alternatives, which lists the seven actions that we currently have in this document right now.  Action 1 is to address thresholds, optimum yield, and TAC.

Action 2 is to address the red grouper TAC, which we’re anticipating we’re going to increase as a result of the latest stock assessment.  Action 3 is to adjust gag quota adjustments in combination with red grouper and shallow-water grouper.  We’re anticipating that we’re going to have to reduce gag, based upon the upcoming analysis.

Action 4 will have alternatives to manage recreational harvest of gag and red grouper in combination.  Action 5 has alternatives to reduce discard mortality of groupers and one thing I would like to point out is if the preferred alternative in the red snapper amendment, Amendment 27, passes as currently exists under preferred alternatives, it would require circle hooks and other gear and apply it to all reef fish, rather than just red grouper, and this section may become moot as far as this amendment goes.

Section 6 deals with closed areas, adding some additional closed areas, similar to Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps, to the existing two closed areas and Action 7, grouper discard monitoring program, that’s another one I might ask if you really feel we need to leave it in, given the new gag analysis that reduces, at least in terms of biomass, the amount of grouper discards.

There’s a couple of sections that I’m thinking we may want to either reduce or take out completely, the ones on discard mortality and discard monitoring program, pending on what happens with Reef Fish Amendment 27.

There’s a couple of sections that we may need to add.  Roy Crabtree brought up perhaps the need to look at allocation of groupers.  Right now, we’re trying to avoid the issue in this amendment by simply doing proportional reductions or proportional increases across sectors, pending whatever comes out of the SEP.

If we do address allocations, it’s going to be a little more complicated, because we’re dealing with two species simultaneously instead of just one and they seem to be going in different directions as far as their status.

Then the other item is whether or not to add a section on accountability measures, similar to what Stu put into Reef Fish Amendment 30A.  I don’t have those in there right now.  I was hoping that we might get some guidelines from the National Marine Fisheries Service so we could make sure we’re in compliance with whatever guidelines come out, but if you’re comfortable with what the Amendment 30A has for accountability measures, I can try to do something in similar in 30B.

As we put this together, my intent is to try to follow the format of 30A as closely as possible.  Both of these are fairly complex documents and I think if we try to keep the format similar, at least they’ll be a little bit easier to follow.  With that, I guess the first thing would be whether or not we want to discuss alternatives for allocation in this document.

MR. TEEHAN:  What is the timeframe on this document and the public hearings and so forth?
MR. ATRAN:  The original timeframe was the same as 30A, which was to complete it by the end of this year.  Given that we’re still waiting on the final analysis from the Science Center and acceptance of the analysis by the SSC, I anticipate that we’re probably going to be either one or two council meetings behind 30A.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Where is that allocation issue and the page they’re on, Steve?

MR. ATRAN:  They’re not in 30A.  In 30B, Stu, do you know what page those are on?  There’s actually two sets, one for triggerfish and one for amberjack.

MR. KENNEDY:  For greater amberjack, it’s page 15.  Is that what you’re --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I thought we needed to go back to it and that’s why I picked up on it.

MR. KENNEDY:  We need to go backwards to it?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Steve, what did you mean?

MR. ATRAN:  If you look on page 15 back on 30A, it has a table of alternatives for how to set allocation of in this case greater amberjack, using either the recent average -- We’re talking about now about 30B, where we don’t have any allocation alternatives in place.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You’re saying use a similar formula?

MR. ATRAN:  If we put it in, we’ll probably use similar formulas to what we have in 30A.  Now, we may not be able to use all of them, because the commercial side --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let me try this.  Based on our track record, would it be the committee’s preference that we use the longest data series that we can justify and justify by meaning that we have fairly dependable information to substantiate that and is that the committee’s preference that we could give to staff, to get as long as possible?  

Is there any committee objection to trying that route?  We’ve done that consistently in the previous document and so here if we did that, I think it would probably look like we’re trying to use the same logic anyway.
Okay.  I don’t see any objection and our direction to staff then would be to use the longest timeframe that you can over the allocations.

DR. CRABTREE:  My concern there would be though from a NEPA perspective and don’t we need to analyze a reasonable set of alternatives?  This will be controversial and it would seem to me that’s what we did in Amendment 30A and we would need to look at a similar series of alternatives here.  I wouldn’t be comfortable with just saying off the cuff that we’re going to do it that way.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We can pare it down somewhat.  For example, probably not use the most recent three or four or five years.

DR. CRABTREE:  If that’s not reasonable.

MR. ATRAN:  In the absence of anything, that is what we were planning to do, is a proportional reduction from the recent harvest.  I would suggest that maybe that could be one alternative and the longest time series be another alternative and maybe something intermediate in between.

I would also remind you that if we do this that we’ve got two species.  We’re going to have to do it for two species and then merge it into a single aggregate quota and aggregate bag limit analysis.  It’s not going to be as simple as gray triggerfish and greater amberjack is.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let me remind you that the reason we combined these was to expedite.  It doesn’t seem to work very well, does it?  

MS. MORRIS:  Did you come to some conclusion on that?  I don’t know if grouper are going to be like amberjack, but when we looked at amberjack, the five-year average and the full time series average were closer than the ten-year average.  If we were thinking of dropping out one thing -- If we’re going to have Amendment 1 be one option and the full time series be the other option -- No Amendment 1 for grouper?

MR. ATRAN:  No, because they weren’t described as species when Amendment 1 came out.

MS. MORRIS:  We’re trying to reduce to two alternatives or is three okay?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Based on watching Mr. McLemore’s head bob up and down, I would say as many as we can come up with.

MR. MCLEMORE:  You need a reasonable range.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Steve, have you got direction there?  What’s next?

MR. ATRAN:  The next thing I had was whether or not we needed to add a section on accountability measures or in other words, what to do if one sector exceeds its quotas in a given year.  My suggestion was if we add this that we follow as closely as we can the alternatives that were in 30A, which begin as Action 3 on page 21.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there any objection to that scenario?
DR. CRABTREE:  No objection.  I think it’s a good idea to do it.  This is a little bit different situation, because at least with red grouper, we’re not dealing with an overfished stock or anything and with gag, it looks like we may be dealing with overfishing, but not overfished.

I think in the accountability -- In amberjack, it was a little different, because we had so little time left, but in this case, on the recreational side, I think there ought to be some consideration of using a running average of a couple of years in order to avoid some of the volatility of the catches.  I don’t think that’s --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  What are we using in red snapper?  Is it a five-year average?

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think we have anything like that for red snapper, not an accountability measure.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Not an accountability, but in determination of harvest, so that you can get to accountability.

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know, but in this case, I would think a running average of two or three years might be appropriate to look at for grouper.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Go ahead, Steve.

MR. ATRAN:  The next section that I had a question on was in Amendment 30B, Action 5, alternatives to reduce discard mortality of grouper, and the alternatives we have in here right now are on page 20, I believe.

Basically, they’re very, very similar to what we have in Amendment 27 for red snapper, to require circle hooks, to require venting tools.  There’s one to require pamphlets or placards and I’m not sure if that’s in Amendment 27 or not and to require training classes for crew of for-hire and commercial vessels.

If Amendment 27 passes with the current preferred alternative, which requires circle hooks and venting tools for all reef fish, at least half of the alternatives in here are going to become moot and I guess the question is should we keep this section in here and if so, are there any new alternatives that we should put in that we’re not thinking of right now?

DR. CRABTREE:  One issue I wanted to bring up, and it’s a grouper issue, but not necessarily relative to red and gag, but I have heard from a lot of commercial fishermen complaints about warsaw grouper and speckled hind and that when the deepwater quota is caught that the shallow-water grouper fishery is continuing to catch warsaw grouper, which do move into shallower water at times, and speckled hind and they’re ending up throwing dead fish over the side.

I’ve heard that from any number of fishermen and so I wonder if this might be a place to look at an action that would allow warsaw grouper and speckled hind to shift into the shallow-water grouper complex after the deepwater quota is caught and to set aside a portion of the deepwater quota to account for what we think might be caught as the shallow-water fishery is done.

This would be one place to look at that.  We also, if we didn’t want to do that here, I guess could come back to it under the IFQ or something like that, but it does seem to be a problem and maybe some discussion about where best to do that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Steve, could you include that here or is that possible?

MR. ATRAN:  Yes, we could include it.  I’m trying to think of exactly how it would end up going in there, but if the council wants, we could figure out a way to put it into this amendment.

MR. RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, I certainly understand you wanting to do that, but in light of our urgency to move these documents along, is this really the place you would like to put that at this point in time or would you like to -- Obviously, this document still need a lot of work and it could possibly be put in before the next council meeting, but if -- I guess I’m concerned that if we add more things and if we continue to come to the table and add more things, much like your concerns typically are, what happens in the speed of this document here?

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m comfortable with holding off on this to what I guess is Amendment 29 now, but I did promise some folks that I would bring it up at this meeting.  We could do that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We have run out of time.  Robin, what’s the schedule?

MR. RIECHERS:  We will come back at 1:30 with the full council session.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We are adjourned.

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 12:00 o’clock p.m., June 6, 2007.)
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PAGE 60:  Motion to consider only those action items in the shaded areas of B-4(a), the FOY Rebuilding Plan, and to include seasonal closures in the alternatives that are analyzed.  The motion carried on page 63.
PAGE 69:  Motion to remove the analysis of closed seasons.  The motion carried on page 69.
PAGE 76:  Motion that the preferred alternative in Action 5 be an alternative that combines a reduced size limit with quota, to be determined by staff, to reduce the size limit to thirty-two inches and figure out the comparable quota.  The motion carried on page 77.
PAGE 79:  Motion that the preferred alternative in Action 6 be Alternative 2, Option A.  The motion carried on page 80.
PAGE 81:  Motion in Action 7 to make Alternative 4 the preferred alternative.  The motion carried on page 81.

PAGE 82:  Motion that Alternative 1 be the preferred alternative in Action 8.  The motion carried on page 82.
PAGE 83:  Motion to look at alternatives that involve bag and size limits and eliminate seasonal closures from consideration in Action 9.  The motion carried on page 84.
PAGE 84:  Motion to eliminate season closures on the commercial sector from consideration in Action 10.  The motion carried on page 85.
- - -
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